Practical Evidence Manual

Judge Michael G. Williamson Practical Evidence Manual v46 ©2021

* * *

Table of Contents

I.	The "Basics."	1
II.	Common Rules of Exclusion.	2
A.	Hearsay Rule.	
1		
2	. Verbal Acts Are Not Hearsay	3
3	Witness's Prior Inconsistent Statements	4
	a) Rule 613 and 801(d)(1) Compared	4
	b) Witness's Prior Statements under Rule 801(d)(1)(A).	5
4	. Opposing Party's Statements under Rule 801(d)(2)	5
5	6. Hearsay Exceptions (Witness Availability Immaterial)Rule 803	6
	a) Present Sense Impression.	6
	b) Excited Utterance	7
	c) Recorded Recollection.	8
6		
В.	Compromise and Offers to Compromise.	
III.	Commonly Overlooked Rules	
A.	Limited Admissibility.	
В.	Remainder of or Related Writings.	
С.	Habit; Routine Practice.	
D.	Rule of Sequestration of Witnesses	
E. IV.	Proffers The "Do's" and "Don'ts" of Effective Witness Examination	
1 v . A.	Direct Examination.	
В.	Cross-Examination.	
ъ. 1		
2		
3	-	
4		
5	·	
6		
	a) Bias, Interest, Prejudice, and Corruption	
	b) Perception and Recollection.	
	c) Character or Reputation for Truthfulness	
	d) Prior Inconsistent Statement.	
	e) Contradiction of Testimony by Other Witnesses.	
V.	The "ABC's" of Documentary Evidence.	
Α.	Basic Requirements	
В.	Authentication of Documents	
C.	Writings are Hearsay	23

1.	Hearsay Defined	23
2.	Self-Serving Letters.	24
3.		
D.	Business Records Exception.	
1.		
2.		
3.	1 11	
4.	•	
5.	Elements.	29
6.	Example	29
7.	Sample Qualifying Questions	30
8.	Pre-Trial Declaration as Alternative to Witness.	31
E.	Summaries to Prove Content.	32
F.	Social Media	
VI.	Use of Depositions at Trial	
A.	General Rule	
В.	FED. R. CIV. P. 32 in application.	
C.	Rule 801(d) in application.	
D.	Rule 804(b)(1) in application.	
VII.	Judicial Notice.	37
A.	Defined	37
В.	Applicable Rule	37
$\mathbf{C}.$	Adjudicative Facts.	38
D.	Procedure	
E.	Scope—Adjudicative Facts	
F.	Judicial Notice Categories.	
VIII.	Admissions	
A.	Generally.	
В.	Evidentiary Admissions.	
С.	Judicial Admissions	
IX.	Expert Opinion Testimony.	
Α.	Daubert	
В.	Applicable Rules	
C.	Application of Rule 702.	
D.	Expert Qualification Not Daubert Focus.	
E.	Daubert in Practice.	
F.	Daubert's Application in Florida state courts	
G. X.	Lay Opinion Testimony. Attorney-Client Privilege.	
л. А.	Defined	
В.	Wigmore's Essential Elements.	
С.	Purpose of the Privilege	
D.	Characteristics.	
Б. Е.	What does the Privilege Cover?	
F.	Narrow Construction.	
G.	Crime Fraud Exception.	
ы. Н.	Weintraub and the Corporate Debtor.	
I.	Co-Client Exception	
J.	Common Interest doctrine.	
XI.	"Work Product" Rule	
Α.	"Work Product" Defined.	
В.	Applicable Rule.	
Drootic	pol Fridoneo Manual 1946	

С.	Historical Basis—Hickman v. Taylor	58
D.	Disclosure of Expert Testimony.	59
E.	Protecting Your Work Product	60
XII.	Practice Pointers on Drafting Motions.	61
	Trial Advocacy Tips.	
A.	General Trial Preparation.	64
В.	Witness Preparation.	64
$\mathbf{C}.$	Develop a Theme	65
D.	Invoke the "Rule." See Exclusion of Witnesses, Section III.D. above	
E.	Try Your Case	65
F.	Things to Avoid.	65

Practical Evidence Manual

by Judge Michael G. Williamson Practical Evidence Manual v46 ©2021

* * *

I. The "Basics."

A. Absent a "short cut," i.e., a stipulation, unopposed proffer, judicial or evidentiary admission, judicial notice, or a presumption, there are generally four ways to establish a fact at an evidentiary hearing or trial: (1) real evidence (the thing itself, e.g., the murder weapon); (2) demonstrative evidence (a depiction of the thing, e.g., a picture or diagram); (3) testimonial evidence; and (4) documentary evidence.

- B. As a predicate for the admissibility of evidence, the proponent must establish the following:
- 1. **Relevance**. The evidence must be relevant. That is, under Rule 401 the evidence must have any tendency to make any fact that is of consequence more or less probable.

2. Personal Knowledge.

- a) The witness must have personal knowledge about the matters about which the witness is testifying. Under Rule 602 a witness may not testify to a matter unless evidence is introduced sufficient to support a finding that the witness has personal knowledge of the matter (with the exception of experts who may rely on inadmissible evidence in forming opinions).
- b) In the case of documentary evidence, as a condition precedent to receiving the exhibit into evidence, there must be evidence sufficient to support a finding that the exhibit in question is what its proponent claims. Typically, this evidence is in the form of testimony of a witness with personal knowledge that the exhibit is what it is claimed to be. 2
- 3. **Not Subject to Rule of Exclusion**. Finally, the evidence must not be subject to a rule of exclusion. If the evidence is subject to a rule of exclusion, e.g.,

¹ FED. R. EVID. 901(a).

² FED. R. EVID. 901(b)(1).

- 4. the hearsay rule, it must fall within an exception to the rule of exclusion, e.g., the business records exception.
- C. Under Rule 104, these foundational requirements are considered "preliminary questions" concerning the admissibility of the evidence. Importantly, in making its determination of whether the evidence is admissible, the court "is not bound by the rules of evidence except those with respect to privilege." As a result, when deciding whether certain evidence is admissible, e.g., whether an exception to the hearsay rule applies, the court may consider inadmissible evidence other than privileged evidence including hearsay evidence.⁴

II. Common Rules of Exclusion.

A. Hearsay Rule.⁵

1. Defined.⁶

- a) For a statement to be hearsay, three elements must be established:
- (1) The statement must be made "other than \dots while testifying at the trial or hearing."
- (2) The statement must be offered in evidence to prove the truth of the matter asserted.⁸
- (3) The statement must be an oral or written assertion or nonverbal conduct of a person that is intended by the person as an assertion. The "key to the definition" of an assertion "is that nothing is an assertion unless intended to be one." For example, questions are generally held not be assertions. 11

³ FED. R. EVID. 104.

⁴ Curtis v. Perkins (In re International Management Assoc., LLC), 781 F.3d 1262, 1268 (11th Cir. 2015)(citing United States v. Byrom, 910 F.2d 725, 734-35 (11th Cir. 1990).

⁵ See also "Writings are Hearsay," § V.D., infra.

⁶ Hearsay is also discussed in the context of written hearsay more comprehensively in Section V.C. ("Writings are Hearsay").

⁷ Fed. R. Evid. 801(c).

⁸ *Id*.

⁹ FED. R. EVID. 801(a).

¹⁰ Advisory Committee Note to Rule 801(a).

¹¹ Arguably, questions not only seek information, but they convey information, too. However, as explained in *U.S. v. Love*, 706 F.3d 832, 839-40 (7th Cir. 2013), "A speaker who asks, 'Son, is it raining outside?' clearly intends to get information about the weather, but the speaker also implicitly communicates information—for instance, that he or she is probably indoors, is interested in the weather, and has a son." This fact has led some commentators to argue that "we should view both imperatives and questions as 'statements' for purposes of the hearsay doctrine" because "both

b) Out-of-court statements not offered to prove of the matter asserted are not hearsay. Categories of these not-hearsay statements include words that have an independent legal significance (referred to as "verbal acts" as discussed below); statements that are offered to prove their effect on the listener; statements offered as circumstantial evidence of the declarant's state of mind; and prior statements offered to impeach or rehabilitate.¹²

2. Verbal Acts Are Not Hearsay.

- a) A "verbal act" is "an act performed through the medium of words, either spoken or written." 13 The verbal acts doctrine applies where legal consequences flow from the fact that words were said, e.g., the words of offer and acceptance which create a contract. 14
- b) The Federal Rules of Evidence "exclude from hearsay the entire category of 'verbal acts' and 'verbal parts of an act,' in which the statement itself affects the legal rights of the parties or is a circumstance bearing on conduct affecting their rights."¹⁵
- c) Thus, a written contract has independent legal significance and is not hearsay. It defines the rights and obligations of the parties thereto regardless of the truth of the assertions in the contract. ¹⁶ This includes negotiable instruments. ¹⁷ And communications between the parties to a contract that define the terms of a

Practical Evidence Manual v46

Updated: September 14, 2021

intentionally express and communicate ideas or information." *Id.* (citing 4 Christopher B. Mueller & Laird C. Kirkpatrick, Federal Evidence § 8:6 (3d ed.2007). However, every Circuit to consider the issue has rejected this approach adopting the view that questions are not assertions and, therefore, not hearsay. *U.S. v. Love*, 706 F.3d 832, 839-40 (7th Cir. 2013) (citing *United States v. Thomas*, 453 F.3d 838, 845 (7th Cir. 2006), *United States v. Thomas*, 451 F.3d 543, 548 (8th Cir.2006); *Lexington Ins. Co. v. W. Pa. Hosp.*, 423 F.3d 318, 330 (3d Cir. 2005); *United States v. Wright*, 343 F.3d 849, 865 (6th Cir. 2003); *United States v. Jackson*, 88 F.3d 845, 848 (10th Cir.1996); *United States v. Lewis*, 902 F.2d 1176, 1179 (5th Cir. 1990); *United States v. Oguns*, 921 F.2d 442, 449 (2d Cir. 1990).

¹² Use of such statements for impeachment is discussed below in the Cross Examination portion of these materials.

 $^{^{13}}$ Black's Law Dictionary 25 (7th ed. 1999).

 $^{^{14}}$ Id at 1554 (7th ed. 1990); see also 2 John W. Strong, McCormick on Evidence \S 249, at 100-01 (5th ed. 1999).

¹⁵ FED. R. EVID 801(c) Advisory Committee's Note.

¹⁶ See, e.g., Stuart v. UNUM Life Ins. Co. of America, 217 F.3d 1145, 1154 (9th Cir. 2000); Kepner-Tregoe, Inc. v. Leadership Software, 12 F.3d 527, 540 (5th Cir. 1994) (finding contract to be a signed writing of independent legal significance and therefore non-hearsay).

¹⁷*United States v. Tann*, 425 F. Supp. 2d 26, 29 (D.D.C. 2006) (finding negotiable instruments to be legally operative documents that do not constitute hearsay).

contract, or prove its content, are not hearsay, as they are verbal acts or legally operative facts admitted to prove the terms of the contract. 18

- 3. Witness's Prior Inconsistent Statements. 19
 - a) Rule 613 and 801(d)(1) Compared.
- (1) There are two independent Rules that deal with the use of a witness's prior statement during trial. The first of these is Rule 613 that deals generally with the impeachment of a witness by showing that the witness made a prior statement that was inconsistent to the statement being made in court. This will be discussed in further detail in the section of this manual dealing with impeachment.
- (2) The other rule dealing with prior statements of a witness is found in Rule 801 that defines hearsay. It provides that a witness's prior inconsistent statement is not hearsay provided the witness testifies and is subject to cross-examination about the prior statement, and the statement was given under oath and is inconsistent with the declarant's testimony at trial.²⁰
- (3) These rules operate differently and should not be confused with one another. Rule 613(b) applies when two statements, one made at trial and one made previously, are irreconcilably at odds. In such an event, the cross-examiner is permitted to show the discrepancy by extrinsic evidence if necessary—not to demonstrate which of the two is true but, rather, to show that the two do not jibe (thus calling the declarant's credibility into question).²¹ "The theory of attack by prior inconsistent statements is not based on the assumption that the present testimony is false and the former statement true but rather upon the notion that talking one way on the stand and another way previously is blowing hot and cold, and raises a doubt as to the truthfulness of both statements."²²
- (4) Thus, while Rule 613 provides that extrinsic evidence of a witness's prior inconsistent statement is admissible if the witness is given an opportunity to explain or deny the statement and the adverse party is given an opportunity to

¹⁸See, e.g., Preferred Props., Inc. v. Indian River Estates Inc., 276 F.3d 790, 799 n.5 (6th Cir. 2002) (holding that verbal acts creating a contract are not hearsay); Mueller v. Abdnor, 972 F.2d 931, 937 (8th Cir. 1992) (holding contracts and letters from attorney relating to the formation thereof are non-hearsay);

¹⁹ Prior inconsistent statements are also discussed in Section comprehensively in Section IV.B.6.d) ("Areas of Impeachment").

²⁰ FED. R. EVID. 801(d)(1).

²¹ U.S. v. Winchenbach, 197 F.3d 548, 558 (1st Cir. 1999) citing United States v. Higa, 55 F.3d 448, 451–52 (9th Cir.1995); Kasuri v. St. Elizabeth Hosp. Med. Ctr., 897 F.2d 845, 853–54 (6th Cir. 1990); United States v. Causey, 834 F.2d 1277, 1282–83 (6th Cir.1987); United States v. Lay, 644 F.2d 1087, 1090 (5th Cir. 1981).

²² *McCormick on Evidence*, § 34, at 114 (7th ed. 2013).

examine the witness about it, prior inconsistent statements are generally admissible for impeachment purposes only under Rule 613 and are inadmissible hearsay for substantive purposes unless they were made at "a trial, hearing, or other proceeding, or in a deposition."²³

- (5) On the other hand, Rule 801(d)(1)(A) provides that a witness's prior inconsistent statement is not hearsay if the declarant testifies at the trial and is subject to cross-examination about the statement and the statement was given under penalty of perjury in a deposition or at another trial. Assuming the prior inconsistent statement fulfills the usual foundational requirements for admissibility of evidence, e.g., relevance and personal knowledge, it is admissible as substantive evidence.²⁴
 - b) Witness's Prior Statements under Rule 801(d)(1)(A).
 - (1) A witness's prior inconsistent statement is not hearsay provided:
- (a) The witness testifies and is subject to cross-examination about the prior statement, and
- (b) The statement was given under oath and is inconsistent with the declarant's testimony at trial. 25
 - (2) A witness's prior consistent statement is not hearsay provided:
- (a) It is offered to dispute a charge (express or implied) that the declarant recently fabricated it or acted from a recent improper influence or motive in so testifying; or
- (b) It is offered to rehabilitate the declarant's credibility as a witness when attacked on another ground. 26
 - 4. Opposing Party's Statements under Rule 801(d)(2).²⁷

²³ Santos v. Murdock, 243 F.3d 681, 684 (2d. Cir. 2001). See, also, U.S. v. Neal, 452 F.2d 1085, 1086 (10th Cir. 1971). ("The inconsistent statement is admitted, not as competent substantive evidence of the truth of the matters asserted, but only to impeach or discredit the witness.").

²⁴ Weinstein's Federal Evidence, § 801.21[1], at 801-33 (2d ed. 2014).

²⁵ FED. R. EVID. 801(d)(1).

²⁶ FED. R. EVID 801(d)(1)(B) (amended 2014) (The Advisory Committee noted that "[t]he intent of the amendment is to extend substantive effect to consistent statements that rebut other attacks on a witness . . . prior consistent statements otherwise admissible for rehabilitation are not admissible substantively as well.").

²⁷ FED. R. EVID. 801(d)(formerly known as "Admission by Party Opponent").

- a) An opposing party's statement is not hearsay if it is offered against the opposing party and the statement:
 - (1) was made by the party in an individual or representative capacity;
 - (2) is one the party manifested that it adopted or believed to be true;
- (3) was made by a person whom the party authorized to make a statement on the subject;
- (4) was made by the party's agent or employee on a matter within the scope of that relationship and while it existed; or
- (5) was made by the party's coconspirator during and in furtherance of the conspiracy.
- b) Even though an opposing party's statement can be used against the party who made the statement it cannot be used against any other party unless the party is a coconspirator and the statement was made in furtherance of the conspiracy.²⁸
- c) This exclusion from hearsay is not to be confused with the Rule 804(b)(3), which provides an exception for declarations against interest. The Committee Note indicates that a statement can be within the exclusion even if it admitted nothing and was not against the party's interest when made.²⁹
 - 5. Hearsay Exceptions (Witness Availability Immaterial)--Rule 803.
 - a) Present Sense Impression.
- (1) Rule 803(1) sets out an exception to the hearsay rule for an out-of-court statement that is declarant's present-sense impression describing or explaining an event or condition made while the declarant was perceiving the event or condition, or immediately thereafter.³⁰

²⁸ See Stalbosky v. Belew, 205 F.3d 890, 894 (6th Cir. 2000) (stating that "[u]nder Rule 801(d)(2)(A), a party's statement is admissible as non-hearsay only if it is offered against that party."; United States v. Trujillo, 146 F.3d 838, 844 (11th Cir. 1198) (indicating agreement with the district court's curative instruction "stating that 'any statements made by [the declarant] after his arrest can only be considered against [the declarant] and cannot be considered as to any other defendant."; accord United States v. Eubanks, 591 F.2d 513, 519 (9th Cir. 1979) ("Under the provisions of Rule 801(d), inculpatory statement by appellants . . . are admissible as party admissions only against the individual declarants.").

²⁹ FED. R. EVID 801(c) Advisory Committee's Note.

³⁰ See, e.g., U.S. v. Green, 556 F.3d 151, 155 (3d Cir. 2009).

- (2) The underlying premise of this exception is that substantial contemporaneity of event and statement negative the likelihood of defective recollection or conscious misrepresentation. And if the witness is the declarant, the witness may be examined on the statement. If the witness is not the declarant, he may be examined as to the circumstances as an aid in evaluating the statement.³¹
- (3) Courts have not adopted any bright-line rule as to when a lapse of time becomes too lengthy to preclude Rule 803(1)'s application. Generally a statement made within minutes of the event that was observed by the declarant will fall within this exception³² while statements while statements made after a period of time will not.³³

b) Excited Utterance.

- (1) Rule 803(2) sets out an exception to the hearsay rule for excited utterances relating to a startling event or condition, made while the declarant was under the stress of excitement that it caused. This exception requires that (1) there was a startling event; (2) the statement was made while the declarant was under the stress of excitement from this event; and (3) the statement related to this event.³⁴
- (2) This exception is premised on the belief that a person is unlikely to fabricate lies (which presumably takes some deliberate reflection) while the declarant's mind is preoccupied with the stress of an exciting event.³⁵
- (3) To qualify for this exception, there must be evidence that an event occurred and that it was startling. The content of the statement itself may be the only proof of the startling event occurred because the court is not bound by the rules of evidence in making determinations of admissibility of evidence and is entitled to rely on hearsay.³⁶

³¹ Advisory Committee Note to 803(1).

³² See, e.g., United States v. Shoup, 476 F.3d 38, 42 (1st Cir.2007) (911 phone call made "only one or two minutes ... immediately following" event admissible); United States v. Danford, 435 F.3d 682, 687 (7th Cir.2006) (statement made "less than 60 seconds" after witnessing robbery qualified as present-sense impression).

³³ United States v. Blakey, 607 F.2d 779, 785 (7th Cir.1979)("we are nevertheless unaware of any legal authority for the proposition that 50 minutes after the fact may appropriately be considered "immediately thereafter."); United States v. Narciso, 446 F. Supp. 252, 287-88 (E.D. Mich. 1977) (note written two hours after event and in response to questions not present-sense impression because declarant "not only had time to reflect on what had transpired [but] was intentionally encouraged to reflect on those events before answering").

³⁴ Woodward v. Williams, 263 F.3d 1135, 1140 (10th Cir. 2001).

³⁵ United States v. Joy, 192 F.3d 761, 766 (7th Cir. 1999)

³⁶ Fed. R. Evid. 104(a)(in deciding questions of admissibility of evidence, "the court is not bound by the rules of evidence...").

(4) This exception is different from the present sense impression because the statement need not describe or explain the event or condition observed by the declarant; it must only relate to the event in some manner.³⁷

c) Recorded Recollection.³⁸

- (1) Rule 803(5) sets out an exception to the hearsay rule for a record concerning a matter about which a witness once had personal knowledge but as to which the witness now has insufficient knowledge provided the record can be shown to:
- (a) have been made or adopted by the witness when it was fresh in the witness' memory; and
 - (b) to accurately reflect the witness's memory.
- (2) The requirement that the record concern a matter that "accurately reflects the witness's knowledge" means that the record will not be admissible unless the witness had sufficient personal knowledge of the events in question at the time of recording the recollection to satisfy the requirement that a witness must have personal knowledge of the matter to which the witness is testifying.³⁹
- (3) If the record is admitted, it may be read into evidence but not received as an exhibit unless offered by the adverse party.⁴⁰

6. Residual Exception. 41

- a) A statement that does not fall within one of the enumerated hearsay exceptions in Rule 803 or 804 may nevertheless be admissible provided it has equivalent circumstantial guarantees of trustworthiness.
- b) Five conditions must be met to admit hearsay evidence under the residual exception of Rule 807:

³⁷ Woodward v. Williams, 263 F.3d 1135, 1141 (10th Cir. 2001)("The Advisory Committee Notes to Rule 803 specifically state that an excited utterance is not limited to a "description or explanation of the event or condition" but rather includes anything that "relate[s]" to the event."). In Woodward, the court held that the decedent's statement "He is going to kill me" was properly admitted at the defendant's trial for murder as an excited utterance because the statement was made after she witnessed a violent confrontation between her father and her estranged husband and while she was curled in a fetal position even though it did not describe a startling event that precipitated the statement. It was sufficient that the statement "relates to" the startling event.

³⁸ FED. R. EVID. 803(5).

³⁹ FED. R. EVID. 602 ("Need for Personal Knowledge").

⁴⁰ FED. R. EVID. 803(5).

⁴¹ FED. R. EVID. 807.

- (1) There must be equivalent circumstantial guarantees of trustworthiness;
 - (2) It must be offered as evidence of a material fact;
 - (3) It must be more probative than other available evidence;
 - (4) Admitting the evidence must serve the interests of justice; and
- (5) Reasonable notice of the intent to offer the statement and the substance of the statement must be provided to the opposing party before trial.⁴²
- c) As to any failure to provide notice, the objecting party must show he was harmed by the testimony or that he did not have "a fair opportunity to meet the statements." 43
 - B. Compromise and Offers to Compromise.
- 1. Evidence of an offer to compromise or conduct or a statements made during compromise negotiations about the claim is not admissible to prove or disprove the validity or amount of a disputed claim.⁴⁴
- 2. Importantly, the claim must be disputed in some way before this rule of exclusion applies.
- a) The policy considerations which underlie the rule do not come into play when the effort is to induce a creditor to settle an admittedly due amount for a lesser sum. That is, the rule requires that the claim be disputed as to either validity or amount. 45
- b) "The [Advisory Committee's] Note requires a careful distinction between frank disclosure during the course of negotiations—such as, 'All right, I was negligent. Let's talk about damages' (inadmissible)— and the less common situation in which both the validity of the claim and the amount of damages are

⁴² FED. R. EVID. 807. See, e.g., United States v. Parker, 749 F.2d 628, 633 (11th Cir. 1984) (citing United States v. Mathis, 559 F.2d 294, 298 (5th Cir. 1977)).

⁴³ United States v. Leslie, 542 F.2d 285, 291 (5th Cir.1976). See also United States v. Iaconetti, 540 F.2d 574, 578 (2d Cir.1976), cert. denied, 429 U.S. 1041, 97 S.Ct. 739, 50 L.Ed.2d 752 (1977) (holding that where "defendant did not request a continuance or in any way claim that he was unable adequately to prepare to meet the rebuttal testimony [it] further militates against a finding that he was prejudiced by it.").

⁴⁴ FED. R. EVID. 408.

 $^{^{45}}$ Molinos Valle Del Cibao v. Lama, 633 F.3d 1330 (11th Cir. 2011) (citing Advisory Committee Note to Fed. R. Evid. 901; 2 Weinstein's Federal Evidence § 408.06 (2d ed. 2010)).

admitted—'Of course, I owe you the money, but unless you're willing to settle for less, you'll have to sue me for it' (admissible)."⁴⁶

III.Commonly Overlooked Rules.

A. Limited Admissibility.

When evidence that is admissible as to one party or one purpose but not for another party or purpose is admitted, the court shall, upon request, restrict the evidence to its proper scope and instruct the jury accordingly.⁴⁷

B. Remainder of or Related Writings.

When a writing or recorded statement is introduced by a party, and adverse party may require the introduction at that time of any other part or any other writing or recorded statement that ought in fairness to be considered at the same time.⁴⁸

C. Habit; Routine Practice.

Evidence of a person's habits or an organization's routine practices is relevant to prove that the person or organization acted in conformity with the habit or routine practice on a particular occasion. This is true regardless of whether the evidence is corroborated. 49

D. Rule of Sequestration of Witnesses.

- 1. The court must, if requested by a party, order witnesses excluded so that they cannot hear other witnesses' testimony. The court may also do so on its own.⁵⁰ The rule is one of the most important trial mechanisms for reaching truth. Sequestration of witnesses has been referred to as "one of the greatest engines that the skill of man has ever invented for the detection of liars in a court of justice."⁵¹
- 2. The right to exclude witnesses was not created by the Federal Rules of Evidence. Its origin dates to the Book of Susanna, in the Apocrypha.⁵² Susanna of Biblical times was charged with adultery, for which the penalty was death. Daniel, suspecting complicity between the two prosecutorial witnesses, issued this order: "Separate the witnesses far from each other, and I will examine them." When the

⁴⁶ Id. (citing Preis v. Lexington Ins. Co., 279 F. App'x 940, 942-43 (11th Cir. 2008); Dallis v. Aetna Life Ins. Co., 768 F.2d 1303, 1306-07 (11th Cir. 1985)).

⁴⁷ FED. R. EVID. 105.

⁴⁸ FED. R. EVID. 106.

⁴⁹ FED. R. EVID. 406.

⁵⁰ FED. R. EVID. 615.

⁵¹ Opus 3 Ltd. v. Heritage Park, Inc., 91 F.3d 625, 628 (4th Cir. 1996).

⁵² "The history of Susanna," Art and the Bible (http://www.artbible.info/bible/susanna/1.html).

process revealed material discrepancies in the witnesses' stories, Susanna was acquitted and the witnesses were beheaded for giving false testimony. Professor Wigmore, characterizing the pedigree and importance of the sequestration rule, states, "There is perhaps no testimonial expedient which, with as long a history, has persisted in this manner without essential change." ⁵³

- 3. The Court, however, may not exclude any of the following:
 - a) A party who is a natural person.
 - b) An officer or employer that is a representative of a corporate party.
 - c) A person who is shown to by a party to be essential to a party's cause.
 - d) A person authorized by statute to be present. 54
- 4. A common exception to this rule is expert witnesses whose presence may be to advise counsel in the management of the litigation.⁵⁵ The policy reasons for the sequestration rule preventing one witness from conforming his testimony to that of another are not applicable when an expert is involved. The expert testifies to his opinion, not to controverted facts.⁵⁶
 - 5. The sequestration rule has been held to apply to depositions.⁵⁷
- 6. This rule has also been interpreted to include prohibiting witnesses from discussing their testimony with other witnesses outside of the courtroom. The rule, however, does not by its terms prohibit lawyers from communicating with witnesses. But the United States Supreme Court⁵⁸ has held that a trial court's inherent authority to control its proceedings includes the right to prohibit lawyers from communicating with witnesses—even when the witness is the lawyer's client. A lawyer seeking to preclude opposing counsel from communicating with a witness must request an appropriate order from the trial court. The decision to prohibit lawyers from communicating with witnesses is within the trial court's discretion.⁵⁹

⁵³ Government of Virgin Islands v. Edinborough. 625 F.2d 472, 473 (3rd Cir. 1980)(citing 6 Wigmore on Evidence § 1837, at 457).

⁵⁴ FED. R. EVID. 615.

⁵⁵ Advisory Committee Note to FED. R. EVID. 615 (citing 6 Wigmore §1841, n. 4).

⁵⁶ See, e.g., Skidmore v. Northwest Engineering Co., 90 F.R.D. 75, 76 (S.D. Fla. 1981).

⁵⁷ Id. (citing Williams v. Electronic Control Systems, Inc., 68 F.R.D. 703 (E.D. Tenn. 1975)).

⁵⁸Perry v. Leeke, 488 U.S. 272, 283-84 (1989).

⁵⁹ For an excellent discussion of "invoking the rule" to preclude opposing counsel from communicating with witnesses, see Judge Tom Barber, Restrictions on Lawyers Communicating with Witnesses During Testimony: Law, Lore, Opinions, and the Rule, 83 Fla. Bar. J. 58 (July/August 2009).

E. Proffers.

- 1. Where an objection is sustained and evidence is excluded, to preserve a claim of error, the party offering the evidence must inform the court of its substance by an offer of proof, unless the substance is apparent from the context.⁶⁰
- 2. The method of making the offer of proof is within the court's discretion and can take various forms:
- a) Typically, a proffer is made by having the witness answer the question on the record out of the presence of the jury.
- b) As an alternative, a proffer may also be made by including in the record a written statement of the anticipated answer.
- c) Counsel may also orally proffer to the court the answer which is being excluded. 61

IV. The "Do's" and "Don'ts" of Effective Witness Examination.

A. Direct Examination.

1. Applicable Rule.

Rule 611. Mode and Order of Examining Witnesses and Presenting Evidence

- (c) Leading Questions. Leading questions should not be used on direct examination except as necessary to develop the witness's testimony. Ordinarily, the court should allow leading questions:
 - (1) on cross-examination; and
- (2) when a party calls a hostile witness, an adverse party, or a witness identified with an adverse party.
- 2. Questions asked of the witness by the person calling the witness are called direct examination. With certain exceptions, leading questions should not be used on direct examination.
- 3. A leading question is one that suggests the answer to the person being questioned. If a question can be answered by a mere "yes" or "no" it is generally

⁶⁰ See FED. R. EVID. 103(a)(2).

⁶¹ Johnson v. Moore, 493 F. Supp. 2d 1236, 1240 (citing Charles W. Ehrhardt, Florida Evidence (2006), § 104.3, pp. 31-32).

considered leading. As a general proposition, questions containing the words, "Who, What, When, Where, Why, or How," are not leading questions.

4. Examples:

- a) Leading question—"Was Mr. Jones in the room with you?"
- b) Non-leading question—"Who was in the room with you?"

5. Exceptions.

- a) "[E]xcept as necessary to develop the witness' testimony." Rule 611(c) provides that even on direct examination leading questions are proper to the extent necessary to develop the witness' testimony. Examples:
- (1) Undisputed preliminary or inconsequential matters may be brought out through leading questions. To lead a witness through questions on topics on which there is absolutely no controversy is an efficient use of court time and is harmless to the opposing party.
- (2) A witness that has trouble communicating such as a child or an adult with a communication problem may be asked leading questions.
- (3) A witness whose recollection has been exhausted may under appropriate circumstances have his or her memory refreshed through the use of leading questions.
 - (4) In making a transition, a witness may be led to a new topic.
- b) Hostile Witnesses. Of course, when an adverse party is called or a witness who is shown to be hostile to the examiner's questions, then leading questions become necessary to elicit the truth. The harm of having friendly witnesses respond to suggestive questions is not present. In such cases, examination may proceed as if on cross-examination.

B. Cross-Examination.

1. Applicable Rule.

Rule 611. Mode and Order of Examining Witnesses and Presenting Evidence

(b) Scope of Cross-Examination. Cross-examination should not go beyond the subject matter of the direct examination and matters affecting the witness's credibility. The court may allow inquiry into additional matters as if on direct examination.

- (c) Leading Questions. Leading questions should not be used on direct examination except as necessary to develop the witness's testimony. Ordinarily, the court should allow leading questions:
 - (1) on cross-examination; and
- (2) when a party calls a hostile witness, an adverse party, or a witness identified with an adverse party.

2. Scope of Cross-Examination.

While the scope of cross-examination should generally be limited to the subject matter of the direct examination and matters affecting credibility, it is often expedient from the standpoint of court time and the convenience of witnesses to inquire in areas that are not covered on direct examination. This is particularly true in bankruptcy court where evidentiary hearings are often conducted on an emergency basis and time is at a premium. Rule 611(b) in fact contemplates that the court has broad discretion to permit inquiry in additional areas. A simple request to the court to inquire outside the scope of direct accompanied by an explanation of the witness's personal needs will ordinarily be granted.

Note, however, that when cross-examination is permitted to go beyond the scope of direct, for example, to establish facts supporting an element of the examining party's case, the examiner is required to ask questions of non-hostile witnesses as if on direct. ⁶²

3. Practice Pointers. 63

- a) Before rising to cross-examine a witness, the advocate should first consider the following questions. Has the witness given any testimony that is harmful to the advocate's case? Are the facts testified to by the witness subject to reasonable dispute? Most importantly, is it necessary for the advocate to cross examine the witness at all?
 - b) In the words of one of the great trial lawyers of all times:

"Most young lawyers seem to think it is necessary to cross-examine every witness called against their side of the case. Being conscious of their own capacity as trial lawyers, they are afraid of being criticized by their clients or

Practical Evidence Manual v46

⁶² MDU Resources Group v. W.R. Grace and Co., 14 F.3d 1274, 1282, n. 14 (8th Cir. 1994).

⁶³ For an informative and entertaining lecture on this topic *see* Irving Younger, The Ten Commandments of Cross-Examination (National Institute for Trial Advocacy 1975) (video recording available from Stetson University College of Law, Law Library) ("Younger's Ten Commandments").

associates if they lose the opportunity for cross examining. At the very threshold of this discussion let me denounce this idea as most erroneous. Almost daily, even now, lawyers associated with me in my cases expostulate with me for allowing witnesses to leave the stand without any cross-examination, until the excited whisper in my ear, 'Are you going to ask this witness any questions at all?' has become so familiar that I should almost miss its absence in my daily work."⁶⁴

- c) More damage is done by attorneys to their client's cases in the area of cross-examination than any other area. All too often, gaps in an opposing party's prima facie case are filled by the other party on cross-examination. "An advocate should remember that 'he is the greatest cross examiner who makes the fewest blunders,' and a single mistake may make an opening for a flood of testimony that may overwhelm him." 65
 - 4. Cross-Examination of a Friendly Witness.

Oftentimes a party will call as a witness the opposing party or agent of the opposing party. The adverse party may use leading questions in the direct examination because the witness is the adverse party. ⁶⁶ The attorney representing the party will then often proceed to use leading question on cross-examination of his own client. The same dangers exist in permitting leading questions in such instances. While Rule 611(c) provides that "ordinarily" leading questions should be permitted on cross-examination, the general rule has no applicability when the witness is friendly. In such instances, the prohibition against leading questions applies. ⁶⁷

5. Ten Rules of Cross-Examination.

Here are Ten Rules to follow when considering whether and how to conduct cross-examination: 68

Rule #1: Be brief, short, and succinct. Use short questions with plain words.

Avoid long complicated sentences containing clauses with subordinate

 $^{^{64}}$ Francis L Wellman, Day in Court or the Subtle Arts of Great Advocates 182 (The Macmillan Company 1910).

⁶⁵ Id. at 183.

 $^{^{66}}$ "Ordinarily, the court should allow leadings questions...when a party calls ... an adverse party...." FED. R. EVID. 611(c)(2).

⁶⁷ According to the Notes of Advisory Committee on Proposed Rules to FED. R. EVID. 611, "[t]he purpose of the qualification 'ordinarily' is to furnish a basis for denying the use of leading questions when the cross-examination is cross-examination in form only and not in fact, as for example the 'cross-examination' of a party by his own counsel after being called by the opponent (savoring more of re-direct) or of an insured defendant who proves to be friendly to the plaintiff." See also Ardoin v. J. Ray McDermott & Company, Inc., 684 F.2d 335, 336 (5th Cir. 1982).

⁶⁸ Rules one through seven are adapted from Younger's Ten Commandments.

clauses on subordinate clauses. On a good day, you may have three points to make. Make them and sit down. Remember—the shorter the time you're on your feet, the less damage you'll do.

- Rule #2: Never ask anything but a leading question. (Go ahead, put words in the witness's mouth—make the witness say what you want.)
- Rule #3: Never ask a question to which you do not already know the answer. "[I]t should be remembered that fishing questions are very apt to catch the wrong answers." Cross-examination is not a deposition—the time for discovery has passed! An exception to this is where it doesn't matter what the answer is.
- Rule #4: Listen to the answer!
- Rule #5: Do not quarrel with the witness. Avoid the one question too many. If you get a stupid answer, STOP. (See Rule #6 below.)
- Rule #6: Never permit a witness to explain anything. They will.
- Rule #7: Do not give the witness an opportunity to repeat what the witness said on direct examination. All too often the advocate takes the witness over the same story that the witness has already given his adversary in the absurd hope that the witness is going to change the story in the repetition and not retell it with double effect upon the trier of fact. This only reinforces the other party's case.
- Rule #8: When in doubt, stick to safe areas for cross, e.g., areas of impeachment (discussed below) such as bias or lack of sincerity, faulty perception, faulty memory, and prior inconsistent statements.
- Rule #9: Don't make a mountain out of a mole hill. "The mistake should be avoided, so common among the inexperienced, of making much of trifling discrepancies. It has been aptly said that juries have no respect for small triumphs over a witness's self possession or memory."
- Rule #10: Don't be a jerk. "The sympathies of the jury [or judge] are invariably on the side of the witness, and they are quick to resent any discourtesy toward him." "It is marvelous how much may be accomplished with the most difficult witness simply by good humor, a smile, and tone of friendliness." "73"

⁶⁹ WELLMAN, supra note 15, at 185.

⁷⁰ *Id.* at 187.

⁷¹ *Id.* at 195.

⁷² *Id.* at 189.

⁷³ *Id*.

"An advocate should exhibit plainly his belief in the integrity of the witness and a desire to be fair with him, and try to induce him into being candid." 74

- 6. Areas of Impeachment.
 - a) Bias, Interest, Prejudice, and Corruption.⁷⁵
- (1) While the Federal Rules of Evidence do not by their terms deal with impeachment for bias, interest, prejudice, or corruption, it is clear that the Rules do contemplate such impeachment. 76 In this respect, Rule 611(b) allows cross examination on matters affecting the credibility of the witness.
- (2) Bias means the relationship between a party and a witness which might lead the witness to slant, unconsciously or otherwise, the witness's testimony in favor of or against a party. Bias may be induced by the witness's like or dislike of a party, or by the witness's self-interest. Proof of bias is always relevant and extrinsic evidence of it is admissible.⁷⁷
 - (3) Prejudice is an irrational predisposition against the witness.
 - (4) Interest is having a stake in the outcome.
 - (5) Corruption is bribing a witness.
 - (6) Examples:
- (a) Bring out any relationship between the witness and litigation that might reflect on the witness's objectivity. For example, after heartrending testimony of mother of plaintiff about how the accident has impaired his ability to function, counsel for the defense asks the following question and then sits down. "Mrs. Smith, you love your son don't you?"
 - (b) Bring out terms of compensation with respect to paid witnesses.
- (c) The witness's meeting with opposing counsel and possible "coaching" received by witness by opposing counsel in connection with the witness's testimony may show bias.
 - b) Perception and Recollection.

⁷⁴Id. at 194.

⁷⁵ ROBERT E. OLIPHANT, YOUNGER ON EVIDENCE (WITH FEDERAL RULES OF EVIDENCE) 36 (self-published 1978) ("Younger").

⁷⁶ United States v. Abel, 469 U.S. 45, 50 105 S. Ct. 465, 468 (1984).

⁷⁷ *Id*.

(1) The object of this method is to elicit testimony that reflects adversely on the witness's capacity to observe or recall facts about which the witness is testifying.

(2) Examples:

- (a) Physical proximity of witness to object or transaction observed.
- (b) Weather, lighting, obstructions, and other conditions that might impair the witness his ability to observe.
- (c) Coaching by opposing counsel may show that the witness's perception was not based upon personal knowledge but on what the witness was told by opposing counsel.
- (d) The witness's incorporation of new and potentially inaccurate information that was learned afterwards. This could include later conversations with others that reinforced opinions about identification.
- (e) Influence of drugs or alcohol either at the time of the event or at trial.
- (f) Mental impairment at a time related to the time period about which the witness is testifying.

(3) Practice tips:

- (a) Stick to the objective facts.
- (b) Bad question: "Mrs. Jones, isn't it a fact that it was dark that night and you could not see what my client was doing?" Inevitably, the witness will testify that she could see just fine.
- (c) Good question: "Mrs. Jones, isn't it a fact that the time of day that you saw my client was 1 AM?" Next question: "And the nearest streetlight was approximately 100 feet away?"
 - c) Character or Reputation for Truthfulness.

(1) Reputation.

(a) While generally evidence of a person's character or a trait of character is not admissible for the purpose of proving action in conformity therewith on a particular occasion, character evidence is admissible when it bears upon a witness's credibility. See Fed. R. Evid. 404(a)(3) and 608(a). The inquiry is strictly

limited to character for truthfulness rather than allowing evidence as to character generally.

- (b) Proof of character for truthfulness or untruthfulness may be made by testimony as to reputation or by testimony in the form of an opinion. Rule 608(a).
- (i) For reputation evidence, a foundation must be laid showing that the testifying witness has sufficient contact with the community to enable the witness to be qualified as knowing the general reputation of the person in question (or the community's assessment).
- (ii) Opinion evidence does not require the same foundation required for reputation testimony. Opinion testimony relates only to the witness's own impression of an individual's character for truthfulness. Therefore, a foundation of long acquaintance is not required. An opinion witness may testify based upon that witness's personal knowledge.
- (c) Character evidence in support of truthfulness is only admissible after the principal witness's character has been attacked by another witness testifying that the principal witness is untruthful. Rule 608(a)(2).
- (d) A witness who is called to prove the bad reputation of another may, after he has testified to that reputation, be asked if he would believe the witness under oath.⁷⁸
- (e) Examples: testimony of employers, neighbors, family members, or former friends.
 - (2) Commission of Bad Acts.
- (a) Under Rule 608(b), specific instances of bad conduct of a witness for purposes of attacking or supporting his credibility are not admissible with two exceptions:
- (i) First, specific instances are admissible as set forth in Rule 609 when they have been the subject of a criminal conviction.
- (ii) Second, specific instances may be inquired into on cross-examination of the principal witness or of a witness giving an opinion of the principal witness's character for truthfulness. The purpose of such testimony is to show that the witness's conduct is indicative of his character for untruthfulness.

⁷⁸ United States v. Walker, 313 F.2d 236, 239-40 (6th Cir. 1963).

The conduct in question must be probative of untruthfulness and not be too remote in time.

- (b) Examples: false statements, dishonest acts, or fraudulent acts.
- (c) Specific instances of the conduct of the witness for purpose of attacking or supporting the witnesses character for truthfulness may not be proved by extrinsic evidence.
 - (3) Conviction of a Crime.
- (a) Under Rule 609, evidence that a witness has been convicted of a crime shall be admitted to impeach the witness if the following conditions are met:
- (i) The crime is punishable by imprisonment in excess of one year or an element of the crime required proof of dishonesty by the witness,
- (ii) The court determines that the probative value of admitting the evidence outweighs its prejudicial effect, and
- (iii) The witness was convicted or release from confinement less than 10 years ago. (If more than 10 years have elapsed, then the evidence may still be admissible if the proponent gives the adverse party notice of intent to use the evidence prior to trial.)
- (b) The pendency of an appeal does not render the evidence of the conviction inadmissible.
 - d) Prior Inconsistent Statement.
- (1) Rule 613 deals with impeachment through the use of prior statements of the witness whether written or not. This is a common form of impeachment and often occurs when a witness's testimony at trial differs from the witness's testimony at a deposition.
- (2) In practice, there are three steps to impeachment through the use of a prior inconsistent statement -- Commit, Credit, Confront:
- (a) Commit. Get the witness to recommit to the testimony that the witness gave on direct examination. For example, on cross you inquire: "Mr. Jones, during your direct testimony you testified that you are unaware of any roof leaks as of January 3, 2008, the date of the closing of the sale. Is that correct?"
- (b) Credit. Get the witness to accredit the source of the prior statement. Remember you want the prior statement to win. If the prior source was testimony, go through the oath given prior to testifying, the importance that the

witness assigned to signing the affidavit or giving the deposition testimony, and the nearness in time of the testimony to the incident. This is why the "commitment questions" asked at the beginning of a deposition are so important.

- (c) Confront. Read the prior inconsistent statement. The only question you need to ask is "Did I read that correctly?" The inconsistency will be self-evident. And then move on. Don't ask the witness to explain the inconsistency. It may also be useful, however, to show some intervening event that resulted in the change of testimony. This could be a meeting with opposing counsel or party, or the passage of time and the inherent human tendency to forget.
- (3) The rules governing the impeachment of a witness by use of prior inconsistent statements are as follows:
- (a) Under the Federal Rules of Evidence, counsel examining the witness concerning the prior statement need not show the contents nor disclose the contents to the witness at the time. Rule 613(a). In this respect, Rule 613(a) abolishes the requirement that a written statement be shown or read to witness prior to examination there on. This rule originated in the famous 1820 English decision in *Queen Caroline's Case*. The rule was abolished in England in 1854. The rationale for abolishing this requirement was that showing the prior written statement to the witness on cross-examination may tip off the untruthful witness who will then tailor his testimony in a way that will minimize the impact of the inconsistency. Although repealed in England, many states still follow the *Queen's Case* and require that prior to cross-examination of a witness concerning a prior inconsistent statement, the substance of the statement or the statement must be revealed to the witness.
- (b) However, under Rule 613(a), on request, the statement must be shown or disclosed to opposing counsel. This is designed to protect against unwarranted insinuations that a statement has been made when in the fact it has not.
- (c) Extrinsic evidence of a prior inconsistent statement by the witness is not admissible unless the witness is afforded an opportunity to explain or deny the same and the opposite party is afforded an opportunity to interrogate the witness thereon. Rule 613(b).

Practical Evidence Manual v46

Updated: September 14, 2021

⁷⁹ The Queen's Case, 2 Brod. & Bing. 284, 129 Eng. Rep. 976 (1820).

⁸⁰ John H. Wigmore, *Some Evidence Statutes that Illinois Ought to Have*, 1 Ill. L. Rev. 9 (1906) ("In short, if the witness had lied, and was ready to lie again, this gave him full warning and every chance to evade detection. This rule did as much to blunt a legitimate cross-examination as any one rule could do.").

⁸¹ See, e.g., § 90.614(1), Fla. Stat. (2011).

- (4) If impeachment is by deposition transcript already in the adverse party's possession, it is customary to specify the deposition date, page, and line of the deposition transcript being used to impeach.
- (5) The use of prior inconsistent statements to impeach a witness under Federal Rule of Evidence 613 does not apply to statement of a party opponent as defined in Rule 801(d)(2).
- (6) Under Rule 801(d)(1), prior statements of witnesses that are subject to cross-examination concerning the statement are by definition not hearsay so long as:
- (a) The statement is inconsistent with the declarant's testimony and was given under oath at a hearing or deposition, or
- (b) The statement is consistent with the declarant testimony and is offered to rebut an express or implied charge against the declarant of recent fabrication or improper influence or motive.
 - e) Contradiction of Testimony by Other Witnesses.

The testimony of a particular witness can also be impeached by other witnesses who give a different and possibly more credible recitation of the relevant facts.

V. The "ABC's" of Documentary Evidence.

A. Basic Requirements.

- 1. As with all evidence, absent a stipulation, documents can only be admitted if a witness with personal knowledge establishes the predicate that the documents are **relevant**, **authentic**, and not subject to a **rule of exclusion**.
- 2. Best Evidence Rule. In early jurisprudence before the development of copy machines, the use of copies was disfavored because of the fear of an error in making copies by hand. This led to the development of the Best Evidence Rule under which the original was required for production at trial. However, with the advent of modern copy machines, there is no longer a problem with the accuracy of copies. As a result, while Rule 1002 provides that an original writing is required, this rule is followed by Rule 1003 which states that a duplicate is admissible to the same extent as an original unless a question is raised as to the authenticity of the original or circumstances exist under which it would be unfair to admit the duplicate in lieu of the original.

B. Authentication of Documents.

- 1. The authentication burden is a "light one." ⁸² The proponent only needs to establish a prima facie case that the document is what the proponent claims it is. ⁸³ The proponent can meet this burden with circumstantial evidence of the authenticity of the underlying documents through the testimony of a witness knowledgeable about them. ⁸⁴ Once that prima facie showing of authenticity is made, the ultimate question of the authenticity of the documents is left to the factfinder. ⁸⁵
- 2. If a document is being introduced through a witness's testimony, it may be authenticated by testimony of a witness with personal knowledge that it is what it purports to be. Fed. R. Evid. 901(b)(1).
 - 3. Sample Predicate Questions.
 - Q: Ms. Smith, I show you what I've marked as Movant's Exhibit 1. Can you identify this document?
 - A: Yes I can.
 - Q: What is it?
 - A: It is the contract between my company and Acme Corporation.
 - Q: How do you know that?
 - A: I signed it. (OK)

I negotiated it. (OK)

I found it in the files. (NOT OK)

- C. Writings are Hearsay.
 - 1. Hearsay Defined.

⁸² Curtis v. Perkins (In re International Management Assoc., LLC), 781 F.3d 1262, 1268 (11th Cir. 2015)(citing United States v. Lebowitz, 676 F.3d 1000, 1009 (11th Cir.2012) (refusing to disturb an authentication decision unless there is "no competent evidence in the record to support it").

⁸³ *United States v. Caldwell*, 776 F.2d 989, 1001–02 (11th Cir.1985) (holding that Rule 901 required only enough evidence that a jury "could have reasonably concluded" that a document was authentic).

⁸⁴ See FED. R. EVID. 901(b)(1); Caldwell, 776 F.2d at 1002-03.

⁸⁵ See Caldwell, 776 F.2d at 1002.

- a) "Hearsay" is a statement, other than one made by the declarant while testifying at the trial or hearing, offered in evidence to prove the truth of the matter asserted. 86 A "statement" includes a written assertion. 87
- b) Thus, as a general proposition, writings are hearsay and are not admissible under Rule 802 unless they fall within one of the categories set forth in "statements which are not hearsay" as defined in Rule 801(d) or within one of the exceptions to hearsay as set forth in Rules 803 or 804.

2. Self-Serving Letters.

Often a party will offer into evidence a letter or other document written by a witness appearing at the trial. There is a misconception that the fact that the witness is available to be cross examined somehow makes the writing admissible. There are several problems with receiving such documents into evidence:

- a) The documents fall within the definition of hearsay as written statements offered in evidence to prove the truth of the matter asserted. There is no exception to the hearsay rule contained in either Rule 803 or 804 for documents simply because they were prepared by a witness who is available to be cross examined.
- b) Rule 801(d)(1) specifically deals with prior written statements by a witness who testifies at trial. This Rule provides that a statement is not hearsay if the declarant testifies at trial and the statement is *inconsistent* with the declarant's testimony, that is, it is a prior inconsistent statement. Such statements are commonly used for impeachment. This rule provides no basis for receiving into evidence prior consistent statements except in limited instances such as to rebut a charge of recent fabrication.⁸⁸
- c) Such documents typically contain numerous written assertions that have not been subjected to the rigors of the evidentiary process. That is, if the facts contained in the written assertions are to be received into evidence it must be shown that they are: (1) relevant, (2) based on the witness' personal knowledge, and (3) not subject to a rule of exclusion (e.g., the hearsay rule).

3. Appraisals and Other Expert Reports.

a) Invariably, after qualifying an expert witness to testify in the form of an opinion, the attorney calling the expert will move for introduction into evidence of the expert's written report. There is a misconception that because the witness is qualified to give the opinion set forth in the expert report, that the expert's written

⁸⁶ FED. R. EVID. 801(c).

⁸⁷ FED. R. EVID. 801(a).

⁸⁸ FED. R. EVID. 801(d) (1) (B).

report is admissible. To the contrary, opposing counsel should object to the admission of the expert report on the following grounds:

- (1) The facts or data contained in the expert's written report need not be admissible in evidence in order for the expert's opinion testimony to be admissible. So Consequently, the expert's written report will contain inadmissible evidence. If the written report is admitted into evidence without any reservations, then inadmissible evidence relied upon by the expert will then become part of the record.
- (2) As with self-serving letters, written reports prepared by experts fall within the definition of hearsay as written statements offered in evidence to prove the truth of the matter asserted. There is no exception to the hearsay rule contained in either Rule 803 or 804 for expert reports.
- b) The opposing attorney should also be vigilant in objecting to the expert's testimony to ensure that it does not go beyond the opinions set forth in the written report. In this respect, the written report must contain a complete statement of all opinions the witness will express, the basis for the reasons for the opinions, and the data or other information considered by the witness in forming them. ⁹⁰ Any testimony beyond the areas covered in the expert's written report should be objected to.
- c) Even though the expert written report should not be admitted into evidence, it is nevertheless useful to have the report marked as an exhibit and received as a demonstrative aid to assist in following the expert's testimony. In this fashion, the inadmissible evidence contained in the report does not come into evidence. However, the report will be part of the record for reference purposes when considering the expert's testimony.
 - D. Business Records Exception.
 - 1. Applicable Rule.

Rule 803(6). Exceptions to the Rule Against Hearsay—Regardless of Whether the Declarant is Available as a Witness

- **(6)** Records of a Regularly Conducted Activity. A record of an act, event, condition, opinion, or diagnosis if:
- (A) the record was made at or near the time by--or from information transmitted by--someone with knowledge;

⁸⁹ FED. R. EVID. 703.

⁹⁰ FED. R. CIV. P. 26(a)(2)(B).

- (B) the record was kept in the course of a regularly conducted activity of a business, organization, occupation, or calling, whether or not for profit;
- (C) making the record was a regular practice of that activity;
- (D) all these conditions are shown by the testimony of the custodian or another qualified witness, or by a certification that complies with Rule 902(11) or (12) or with a statute permitting certification; and
- (E) the opponent does not show that the source of information nor the method or circumstances of preparation indicate a lack of trustworthiness.⁹¹

2. Historical Basis for Exception.

- a) Shop Book Rule. The modern "business record" exception was derived from the common law "shop book rule." The American shop book rule was based upon the ground of necessity. 92 There were many small merchants who kept their own books and did not employ clerks or a bookkeeper; and since at ancient common law the parties to lawsuits were disqualified as witnesses, such merchants were nearly always without any available evidence to prove sales made by them on credit. Out of this necessity arose a rule permitting the use of a party's shop books as evidence of goods sold and services rendered. These are considered trustworthy because they are routine reflections of the day-to-day operations of the business.
- b) To be distinguished are such records as accident reports or appraisals that may be routinely generated by the businesses who prepare them but do not have the same character of trustworthiness as "shop books," that is, books of account kept in the regular course of most businesses. As stated by the Supreme Court in *Palmer v. Hoffman*, ⁹³ a case in which it was argued that accident reports regularly generated by a railroad in the conduct of its business were within the exception:

"We would then have a real perversion of a rule designed to facilitate admission of records which experience has shown to be quite trustworthy. Any business by installing a regular system for recording and preserving its version of accidents for which it was potentially liable could qualify those reports under the [Business Records] Act. The result would be that the Act would cover any system of recording events or occurrences provided it was 'regular' and though it had little or nothing to do with the management or operation of the business as such. Preparation of cases for trial by virtue of

⁹¹ FED. R. EVID. 803(6) (amended 2014) (shifting the burden to the opponent to show a lack of trustworthiness).

⁹² State v. Miller, 144 P.3d 1052, 1058-60 (Or. App. 2006).

^{93 318} U.S. 109, 113-14, 63 S.Ct. 477 (1943).

being a 'business' or incidental thereto would obtain the benefits of this liberalized version of the early shop book rule. The probability of trustworthiness of records because they were routine reflections of the day to day operations of a business would be forgotten as the basis of the rule."

c) It follows that the name by which this exception to the hearsay rule is referred—the "business record exception"—is a misnomer. The trustworthiness of this type of documentary evidence does not come from the fact that it is associated with a business. It comes from the fact that the process by which it was created was part of a regularly conducted activity of the business. ⁹⁴ That is why the title to the exception is "Records of a Regularly Conducted Activity."

3. Establishing Business Records Exception Applies.

- a) To establish that the business records exception applies, the proponent must show two things. First, that the underlying documents are authentic. Second, that the requirements of Rule 803(6) have been met.⁹⁵
- b) The authentication burden is a "light one." ⁹⁶ The proponent only needs to establish a prima facie case that the document is what the proponent claims it is. ⁹⁷ The proponent can meet this burden with circumstantial evidence of the authenticity of the underlying documents through the testimony of a witness knowledgeable about them. ⁹⁸ Once that prima facie showing of authenticity is made, the ultimate question of the authenticity of the documents is left to the factfinder. ⁹⁹

4. Qualified Witness.

a) Rule 803(6) requires that the elements necessary to establish the document is a record of a regularly conducted activity be established by "the testimony of the custodian or other qualified witness." A receiver or bankruptcy trustee qualify as the "records custodians" for purposes of Rule 803(6). 100

Practical Evidence Manual v46

⁹⁴ FED. R. EVID. 801(d) (1) (B); see also 28 U.S.C. § 1732.

⁹⁵ United States v. Dreer, 740 F.2d 18, 19-20 (11th Cir. 1984).

⁹⁶ Curtis v. Perkins (In re International Management Assoc., LLC), 781 F.3d 1262, 1268 (11th Cir. 2015)(citing United States v. Lebowitz, 676 F.3d 1000, 1009 (11th Cir.2012) (refusing to disturb an authentication decision unless there is "no competent evidence in the record to support it").

⁹⁷ *United States v. Caldwell*, 776 F.2d 989, 1001–02 (11th Cir.1985) (holding that Rule 901 required only enough evidence that a jury "could have reasonably concluded" that a document was authentic). ⁹⁸ *See* FED. R. EVID. 901(b)(1); *Caldwell*, 776 F.2d at 1002–03.

⁹⁹ See Caldwell, 776 F.2d at 1002.

 $^{^{100}}$ Curtis v. Perkins (In re International Management Assoc., LLC), 781 F.3d 1262, 1268 (11th Cir. 2015)(citing Warfield v. Byron, 436 F.3d 551, 559 (5th Cir. 2006) (holding that the federally appointed receiver for a Ponzi scheme qualified as the scheme's "record custodian").

- b) What constitutes a "qualified witness" other than a custodian is not defined by Rule 803(6). Generally, this requirement is met by establishing that the witness is familiar with the practices of the business in question at the time. ¹⁰¹ But the testifying witness does not need firsthand knowledge of the contents of the records, of their authors, or even of their preparation. ¹⁰²
- c) The witness need not be the person who actually prepared the records so long as other circumstantial evidence and testimony suggests their trustworthiness. ¹⁰³ In *International Management Associates*, the Eleventh Circuit held that the bankruptcy court could have reasonably concluded that the underlying documents were a true and authentic record of the debtor's business where the trustee testified that all of the underlying documents were found at the debtor's offices and that the information in those documents substantially matched the records kept by the financial institutions and clients with which the debtor had transacted. "That is all Rule 901 required." ¹⁰⁴
- d) Examples of types of testimony by a successor custodian such as a receiver or trustee that are sufficient to establish that the proffered document are business records under Rule 803(6):105
- (1) The investigation conducted by the trustee into the reliability of the documents.
- (2) Interviews with former employees that established that the debtor's office routinely created the documents based on its interactions with financial institutions and other parties.
- (3) A reconciliation of the debtor's documents with corresponding files held by third party financial institutions and third parties.

 105 *Id*.

¹⁰¹ Information in a business record, supplied by a prior business, can be authenticated by the present business holder of the record if the witness testifies to the present business holder's mechanisms (i.e. as part of the regular practice of business activity) for checking the accuracy of the prior business's information. *See Holt v. Calchas, LLC*, 155 So. 3d 499 (Fla. Dist. Ct. App. 2015) (explaining that a bank can use a prior bank's numbers in a business record when the current bank has "procedures in place to check the accuracy of the information that it received from the previous note holder").

¹⁰² See United States v. Bueno-Sierra, 99 F.3d 375, 378–79 (11th Cir. 1996); United States v. Parker, 749 F.2d 628, 633 (11th Cir. 1984); United States v. Atchley, 699 F.2d 1055, 1058–59 (11th Cir. 1983). See also United States v. Box, 50 F.3d 345, 356 (5th Cir. 1995) ("A qualified witness is one who can explain the system of record keeping and vouch that the requirements of Rule 803(6) are met....[T]he witness need not have personal knowledge of the record keeping practice or the circumstances under which the objected to records were kept.").

¹⁰³ United States v. Parker, 749 F.2d 628, 633 (11th Cir. 1984).

 $^{^{104}}$ Curtis v. Perkins (In re International Management Assoc., LLC), 781 F.3d 1262, 1268 (11th Cir. 2015).

e) The proponent's testimony establishing the foundation for the business records exception may be based on hearsay. Under Rule 104(a), a court in making admissibility determinations is not bound by evidence rules, except those based on privilege. As a result, when deciding whether an exception to the rule against hearsay applies, the court may consider any unprivileged evidence—even hearsay. 106

5. Elements.

- a) The exhibit being offered is a business **record**;
- b) It is a record of an **event**;
- c) The record was **made by**, or from information transmitted by, a person with knowledge of the transaction recorded;
- d) The record was **made at or near the time** of the acts or event recorded;
- e) The record is kept in the course of a **regularly conducted business activity**; and
- f) It was the regular practice of that business activity to make the record. 107
 - 6. Example.

Here's an example in the context of establishing that a check register in a preference action is within this exception:

- a) **Record**: check register.
- b) **Event**: payment of invoice.
- c) **Made by**: accounts payable clerk.
- d) **Made at or near time**: when check is written.
- e) Regularly conducted business activity: payment of invoices.

¹⁰⁶ Id. (citing United States v. Byrom, 910 F.2d 725, 734–35 (11th Cir. 1990).

¹⁰⁷ See generally In re Vargas, 396 B.R. 511, 518 (Bankr. C.D. Cal. 2008) (applying the basic elements to records maintained electronically and further detailing an "11-step foundation" for authenticating computer records).

f) Regular practice of business to keep records of payments of invoices: You betcha'!

- 7. Sample Qualifying Questions.
 - Q: Ms. Smith, what was your position with company at time of bankruptcy filing?
 - A: Central office manager.
 - Q: How long were you so employed?
 - A: One year.
 - Q: What were your responsibilities?
 - A: I oversaw different departments in Acme's headquarters.
 - Q: Did this include bookkeeping?
 - A: Yes, it did.
 - Q: As former manager, what, if any, familiarity do you have with record keeping procedures employed by Acme during year prior to bankruptcy?
 - A: It was one of my areas of responsibility so I was very familiar with bookkeeping procedures and would do reviews and spot checks on a routine basis.
 - Q: Does this include the method used by the company for preparing check registers?
 - A: Yes.

Witness qualified? Sure. The witness was not the custodian or person who created the record, but the witness was certainly familiar with the process.

Now that we have a qualified witness, let's go through the elements:

- Q: Let me show you what I've marked as Trustee's Ex. 1. What is it?
- A: These are the check registers for Acme for the year before filing of the bankruptcy.
- Q: What information do they reflect?

- A: They list the check number, date of the check, invoice number, invoice date, payee, and the amount.
- Q: When are they prepared?
- A: On the day that the checks are mailed.
- Q: Who prepares the check registry?
- A: The accounts payable clerk.
- Q: Does he or she actually mail the check?
- A: No, it's done by a bookkeeper in one of the remote offices. They are the ones who actually prepared and mailed checks.
- Q: What are these checks in payment of?
- A: They are everyday A/P's owing to vendors.
- Q: Was payment of A/P's in this manner a regularly conducted business activity of Acme?
- A: Sure, if we wanted to stay in business.
- Q: Was it the regular practice of Acme to make these records in this fashion?
- A: Absolutely.
- 8. Pre-Trial Declaration as Alternative to Witness.
- a) FED. R. EVID. 803(6) provides, as an alternative to introducing the evidence at trial through a "qualified witness," the filing and serving of a certification that complies with FED. R. EVID. 902(11).

b) Applicable Rule.

Rule 902. Evidence that is Self-Authenticating

The following items of evidence are self-authenticating; they require no extrinsic evidence of authenticity in order to be admitted:

(11) Certified Domestic Records of a Regularly Conducted Activity. The original or a copy of a domestic record that meets the requirements of Rule 803(6)(A)-(C), as shown by a certification of the custodian or another qualified person that complies with a federal statute or a rule prescribed by the Supreme Court. Before the trial or hearing, the proponent must give an adverse party reasonable written notice of the intent to offer the record--and must make the record and certification available for inspection--so that the party has a fair opportunity to challenge them.

E. Summaries to Prove Content.

- 1. Under Rule 1006 a proponent may use a summary, chart, or calculation to prove the content of voluminous writings, recordings, or photographs that cannot be conveniently examined in court.
- 2. The only textual limit placed on the use of summaries by Rule 1006 is that "[t]he proponent most make the originals or duplicates available for examination or copying, or both, by other parties at a reasonable time and place." ¹⁰⁸
- 3. Rule 1007 does not require the proponent to introduce the underlying documents into evidence. However, establishing the admissibility of the underlying records is a condition precedent to introduction of the summary into evidence under Rule $1007.^{109}$

F. Social Media.

- 1. As with all evidence, absent a stipulation, copies of information obtained from social media sources can only be admitted if a witness with personal knowledge establishes the predicate that the documents are authentic, relevant, and not subject to a rule of exclusion, e.g., hearsay.
- 2. As with documentary evidence in general, the authentication burden is a "light one." The proponent only needs to establish a prima facie case that the

 $^{^{108}}$ Curtis v. Perkins (In re International Management Assoc., LLC), 781 F.3d 1262, 1268 (11th Cir. 2015)(citing United States v. Johnson, 594 F.2d 1253, 1257 (9th Cir. 1979). 109 Id.

document is what the proponent claims it is. The proponent can meet this burden with circumstantial evidence of the authenticity of the underlying documents through the testimony of a witness knowledgeable about them. Once that prima facie showing of authenticity is made, the ultimate question of the authenticity of the documents is left to the factfinder. 110

- 3. If a document is being introduced through a witness's testimony, it may be authenticated by testimony of a witness with personal knowledge that it is what it purports to be. Fed. R. Evid. 901(b)(1).
- 4. The authentication burden is a "light one." ¹¹¹ The proponent only needs to establish a prima facie case that the document is what the proponent claims it is. ¹¹² The proponent can meet this burden with circumstantial evidence of the authenticity of the underlying documents through the testimony of a witness knowledgeable about them. ¹¹³ Once that prima facie showing of authenticity is made, the ultimate question of the authenticity of the documents is left to the factfinder. ¹¹⁴
- 5. If a document is being introduced through a witness's testimony, it may be authenticated by testimony of a witness with personal knowledge that it is what it purports to be. Fed. R. Evid. 901(b)(1).
- 6. See United States v. Browne, 834 F.3d 403, 414 (3d Cir. 2016) (finding authentication burden met when witness offered testimony linking Facebook account to defendant and account details matched those of defendant); State v. Ross, 2018-Ohio-3027, ¶ 40, 118 N.E.3d 371, 383 (affirming lower court's admission of screenshots of Facebook comments allegedly made by defendant based on witness testimony).
- 7. See, e.g., State v. Griffith, 449 P.3d 353, 357 (Ariz. Ct. App. 2019) (admitting authenticated Facebook messages as statements made by and offered against a party-opponent); State v. McCarrel, 2019-Ohio-2984, ¶ 38–41 (screenshots of Facebook messages admitted as admission by party-opponent); Browne, 834 F.3d 403, 442 (same for Facebook chats).

¹¹⁰ Curtis v. Perkins (In re International Management Assoc., LLC), 781 F.3d 1262, 1268 (11th Cir. 2015)(citing United States v. Lebowitz, 676 F.3d 1000, 1009 (11th Cir.2012) (refusing to disturb an authentication decision unless there is "no competent evidence in the record to support it").

¹¹¹ Curtis v. Perkins (In re International Management Assoc., LLC), 781 F.3d 1262, 1268 (11th Cir. 2015)(citing United States v. Lebowitz, 676 F.3d 1000, 1009 (11th Cir.2012) (refusing to disturb an authentication decision unless there is "no competent evidence in the record to support it"). ¹¹² United States v. Caldwell, 776 F.2d 989, 1001–02 (11th Cir.1985) (holding that Rule 901 required only enough evidence that a jury "could have reasonably concluded" that a document was authentic). ¹¹³ See FED. R. EVID. 901(b)(1); Caldwell, 776 F.2d at 1002–03.

¹¹⁴ See Caldwell, 776 F.2d at 1002.

- 8. By "liking" Ms. Hyland's comment, Mr. Aleksandr affirmed that the apartment belonged to him. See Bryant v. Wilkes-Barre Hosp. Co., LLC, 2016 WL 3615264, at *3 (M.D. Pa. July 6, 2016) (admitting Facebook comments made and liked by plaintiff on a Facebook page based on probative value).
- 9. Authenticated social media evidence can be admitted as statements of a party opponent. See, e.g., Griffith, 449 P.3d at 357 (Ariz. Ct. App. 2019) (admitting authenticated Facebook messages).
- 10. See Tripkovich v. Ramirez, No. CV 13-6389, 2015 WL 13544196, at *2 (E.D. La. June 30, 2015) (holding that plaintiff's Facebook and Instagram photographs undermining her previous testimony are relevant and admissible because they go to the question of her credibility); see also Burdyn v. Old Forge Borough, 2019 WL 1118555, at 7–11 (M.D. Pa. Mar. 11, 2019) (lower court did not abuse discretion by admitting Instagram photograph and caption that raised a question as to plaintiff's motive and bias).
- 11. Finally, Ms. Mawford and "petroboi4eva"s wordless "like"s of Ms. Hyland's comment are so vague and ambiguous as to provide the finder of fact with no meaningful probative information. See People v. Johnson, 51 Misc. 3d 450, 455 (N.Y. Co. Ct. 2015) (holding that an image of witness's Facebook page showing that she "liked" a website is inadmissible).

VI. Use of Depositions at Trial.

A. General Rule.

At trial, the witnesses' testimony must be taken in open court unless a federal statute, the Federal Rules of Evidence, these rules, or other rules adopted by the Supreme Court provide otherwise. 115 The Advisory Committee drafted Rule 43(a) to combat the practice in equity of presenting juries with edited depositions of witnesses' testimony. 116 The federal rules strongly favor the testimony of live witnesses wherever possible, so that the jury may observe the demeanor of the witness to determine the witness's veracity. 117 For testimony to be presented "orally in open court," the witness must be present in the courtroom. 118 However, there are circumstances when the use of a deposition taken prior to the trial may be used as allowed by FED. R. CIV. P. 32.

¹¹⁵ Fed. R. Civ. P. 43

 $^{^{116}}$ See 9 Charles A. Wright & Arthur R. Miller, Federal Practice and Procedure § 2408, at 331 (1991).

¹¹⁷ See 5 Moore's Federal Practice ¶ 43.03 (1990).

¹¹⁸ Murphy v. Tivoli Enterprises, 953 F.2d 354, 359 (8th Cir. 1992)

- B. FED. R. CIV. P. 32 in application.
- 1. Under FED. R. CIV. P. 32, a deposition may be used at an evidentiary hearing if three requirements are met:
- a) The testimony must be admissible under the Federal Rules of Evidence as if the deponent were present and testifying at the hearing;
- b) The party against who the deposition testimony is being offered must have been present or had the opportunity to be present at the deposition; and
 - c) One of the following circumstances must be present:
 - (1) The deposition is being **used to impeach** a witness;
- (2) The **deposition is of a party** and it is being **offered by an adverse party**; or
 - (3) The witness is **unavailable**.
- 2. A witness is "unavailable" for purposes of FED. R. CIV. P. 32 if the witness is:
 - a) Dead;
 - b) Located outside the subpoena range of the court;
 - c) Unable to attend due to age, illness, infirmity, or imprisonment; or
 - d) Exceptional circumstances exist.
 - C. Rule 801(d) in application.
- 1. This rule defines certain out-of-court statements as not being hearsay. Included among these are two that apply to the use of depositions at an evidentiary hearing:
- a) A prior statement by the witness that is inconsistent with the witness's testimony at the evidentiary hearing. FED. R. EVID. 801(d)(1)(A).
- b) A statement by a party opponent under FED. R. EVID. 801(d)(2)(A). This can either be the party's own statement or a statement made by the party's agent concerning a matter within the scope of the agency or employment made during the existence of the relationship.
 - D. Rule 804(b)(1) in application.

- 1. This rule creates an exception to the hearsay rule with respect to former testimony given by a witness in a deposition if the party against whom the testimony is offered had an opportunity and similar motive to develop the testimony by direct or cross examination if the party offering the deposition testimony can show that the witness is "unavailable."
- 2. "Unavailability" for purposes of Rule 804(b)(1) is broader than the same term as used in Fed. R. Civ. P. 32 and, in addition to the circumstances described therein, includes:
 - a) A witness exempted from testifying on the ground of **privilege**;
 - b) A witness who persists in **refusing to testify**;
 - c) A witness with a lack of memory;
- d) A witness who is unable to be present or testify at the hearing because of **death** or then existing **physical or mental illness or infirmity**; and
- e) A witness who is absent from the hearing and the proponent of the statement has been **unable to procure the declarant's attendance** by process or other reasonable means.
- 3. If a party seeks to offer a declarant's former testimony under Rule 804(b)(2) (statement under belief of impending death), (b)(3) (statement against interest), or (b)(4) (personal or family history), the declarant is not deemed unavailable under Rule 804(a)(5)—and the evidence therefore is not admissible—if the party offering the evidence had an opportunity to depose the declarant but refused to do so. 119
- 4. A transcript of a debtor's section 341 examination is not admissible as the debtor's former testimony because the party against whom the transcript is offered ordinarily would not have had a similar motive to develop the testimony by direct or cross examination. That transcript, however, may be admissible against the

Updated: September 14, 2021

¹¹⁹ FED. R. EVID. 804(a)(5) (unavailability includes a witness who "is absent from the hearing and the proponent of the statement has been unable to procure the declarant's attendance (or in the case of a hearsay exception under subdivision (b)(2), (3), (4), the declarant's attendance or testimony) by process or other reasonable means") (emphasis added); United States v. Gabriel, 715 F.2d 1447, 1450-51 (10th Cir. 1983) (explaining that the parenthetical added in Rule 804(a)(5) was "designed primarily to require that an attempt be made to depose a witness (as well as to seek his attendance) as a precondition to the witness being deemed unavailable") (citing H.R. Rep. No. 650, reprinted in 1974 U.S.C.C.AN. 7051, 7075, 7088).

¹²⁰ Salven v. Mendez (In re Mendez), 2008 WL 597280, *7 (Bankr. E.D. Cal. Feb. 29, 2008).

debtor as a statement by an opposing party (Rule 801(d)(2)) or under another hearsay exception depending on the facts of the particular case. 121

VII. Judicial Notice.

A. Defined.

"A court's acceptance, for purposes of convenience and without requiring a party's proof, of a well-known and indisputable fact; the court's power to accept such a fact <the trial court took judicial notice of the fact that water freezes at 32 degrees Fahrenheit>."122

B. Applicable Rule

Rule 201. Judicial Notice of Adjudicative Facts

- (a) Scope. This rule governs judicial notice of an adjudicative fact only, not a legislative fact.
- (b) Kinds of Facts That May Be Judicially Noticed. The court may judicially notice a fact that is not subject to reasonable dispute because it:
 - (1) is generally known within the trial court's territorial jurisdiction; or
- (2) can be accurately and readily determined from sources whose accuracy cannot reasonably be questioned.
- (c) Taking Notice. The court:
 - (1) may take judicial notice on its own; or
- (2) must take judicial notice if a party requests it and the court is supplied with the necessary information.
- (d) Timing. The court may take judicial notice at any stage of the proceeding.
- (e) Opportunity to Be Heard. On timely request, a party is entitled to be heard on the propriety of taking judicial notice and the nature of the fact to be noticed. If the court takes judicial notice before notifying a party, the party, on request, is still entitled to be heard.

¹²¹ *Id.* (admitting debtor's section 341 transcript under Rule 807's residual hearsay exception). ¹²² BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY 863-64 (8th ed. 2004) (also termed "judicial cognizance" or "judic

 $^{^{122}}$ BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY 863-64 (8th ed. 2004) (also termed "judicial cognizance" or "judicial knowledge").

(f) Instructing the Jury. In a civil case, the court must instruct the jury to accept the noticed fact as conclusive. In a criminal case, the court must instruct the jury that it may or may not accept the noticed fact as conclusive.

C. Adjudicative Facts.

- 1. As state in Federal Rule of Evidence 201(a)("Scope"), the Rule governs judicial notice of an adjudicative fact only, not a legislative fact.
- 2. Adjudicative Facts. "When a court...finds facts concerning the immediate parties—who did what, where, when, how, and with what motive or intent—the court...is performing an adjudicative function, and the facts so determined are conveniently called adjudicative facts." ¹²³
- 3. Legislative Facts. "When a court...develops law or policy, it is acting legislatively; the courts have created the common law through judicial legislation, and the facts which inform the [court's] legislative judgment are called legislative facts." 124

D. Procedure.

- 1. Judicial notice may be taken at any stage of a proceeding 125 including appeal. 126
- 2. However, a party is entitled to be heard with respect to the propriety of taking judicial notice and the nature of the fact to be noticed. In the absence of prior notification, the request may be made after judicial notice has been taken. ¹²⁷ Thus, for example, if a bankruptcy court implicitly took judicial notice, *sua sponte*, in considering the debtor's schedules in arriving at a ruling, on appeal, the matter may be remanded to allow the disadvantaged party to be afforded notice and opportunity to respond. ¹²⁸
- 3. Where judicial notice is taken without prior notice, the burden is on the disadvantaged party to make a request for a hearing to challenge the propriety of taking judicial notice.¹²⁹
 - E. Scope—Adjudicative Facts.

¹²³ Kenneth Culp Davis, *Judicial Notice*, 55 Columbia L. Rev. 945, 952 (1955).

¹²⁴ Id.

¹²⁵ FED. R. EVID. 201(f).

¹²⁶ Nantucket Inv. II v. Cal. Fed. Bank (In re Indian Palms Assocs.), 61 F.3d 197, 204 (3d Cir. 1995).

¹²⁷ FED. R. EVID. 201(e).

¹²⁸ Annis v. First State Bank of Joplin, 96 B.R. 917, 920 (W.D. Mo. 1988).

¹²⁹ Calder v. Job (In re Calder), 907 F.2d 953, 955 n.2 (10th Cir. 1990).

- 1. Judicial notice is limited to adjudicative facts. Adjudicative facts are ones that are not subject to reasonable dispute because they are either:
 - a) Generally known with the territorial jurisdiction of the trial court, or
- b) Capable of accurate and ready determination by resort to sources whose accuracy cannot reasonably be questioned.
 - F. Judicial Notice Categories.
 - 1. Varco v. Lee¹³⁰ Category of Facts.¹³¹
- a) In *Varco v. Lee*, the California Supreme Court took judicial notice for the first time in the case that Mission Street in San Francisco between Twentieth and Twenty-Second Streets was a business district.
- b) As explained by the court, this judicial notice of this fact was properly subject to judicial notice because:
 - (1) The fact was one of "**common** and general **knowledge**";
- (2) The fact was "well established and authoritatively settled, ... practically **indisputable**"; and
- (3) "This common, general, and certain **knowledge exists in the** particular jurisdiction." ¹³²
 - 2. Almanac Type Facts. 133
- a) Almanac type facts are facts that are typically found in almanacs such as calendar, astronomical, and historical facts.
- b) A good example of the use of almanac type facts was the cross examination of the key prosecution witness by then defense attorney Abraham Lincoln in the case of *People v. Armstrong*. Through the use of an almanac, young Lincoln was able to show that at the time that the critical prosecution eyewitness saw the shooting "by the light of the moon," the moon had already set.
 - 3. Scientific Basis of Technical Concepts. 134

¹³⁰ Varco v. Lee, 181 P. 223, 225-26 (Cal. 1919).

¹³¹ OLIPHANT, *Younger*, supra note 24, at 5-7.

¹³² *Varco*, 181 P. at 226 (emphasis added).

¹³³ *Younger*, at 5-6.

¹³⁴ *Younger*, at 6-7.

- a) When scientific concepts or devices first form the basis for testimony in a courtroom, their scientific basis must be shown by expert testimony.
- b) At some point, however, appellate courts conclude that there is general agreement among the experts that there is a valid scientific basis in the laws of nature supporting the concept or device.
 - c) Examples: radar, ¹³⁵ breathalyzer, ¹³⁶ and blood grouping. ¹³⁷

4. Courts Records.

- a) Generally. Requests for judicial notice of court records typically fall into one of three categories:
- (1) Establishing the genuineness of the documents without going through the steps normally needed to authenticate documents. This is the equivalent of a certificate regarding custody by a judge of a court of record of the district in which the record is kept. ¹³⁸ The fact the document is genuine does not mean that the court can automatically accept as true the facts contained in such documents. Statements in the documents must be otherwise admissible under the Federal Rules of Evidence, for example, as an evidential admission offered against a party. ¹³⁹
- (2) Taking as true the recording of the judicial acts contained in the record. Commentators suggest that the better practice is to admit the record under the official records exception to the hearsay rule so that evidence of any inaccuracy in the record may be established. 140
- (3) The third, "and widely criticized," use of judicial notice of court records is to take as conclusively established the facts that are set forth in the records. ¹⁴¹ A previously filed court document will generally not be competent evidence of the truth of the matters asserted therein solely because the court has taken judicial notice of its existence. ¹⁴²
- (4) That is, there is a crucial distinction between taking judicial notice of the fact that an entity has filed a document in the case, or in a related case, on a given date, i.e., the existence thereof, and the taking of judicial notice of the truth or

¹³⁵ State v. Graham, 322 S.W.2d 188, 195-97 (Mo. 1959).

¹³⁶ McKay v. State, 235 S.W.2d 173, 175 (Tex. 1950).

¹³⁷ State v. Damm, 266 N.W. 667, 668-69 (S.D. 1936).

¹³⁸ In re Bestway Prods., Inc., 151 B.R. 530, 540 (Bankr. E.D. Cal. 1993).

¹³⁹ *Id.*; FED. R. EVID. 801(d)(2).

¹⁴⁰ In re Bestway Products, Inc., 151 B.R. at 540 n.33 (citing 21 WRIGHT & K. GRAHAM, FEDERAL PRACTICE AND PROCEDURE: EVIDENCE § 5106 (1992 Supp.)).

¹⁴¹ In re Bestway Products, Inc., 151 B.R. at 540 n.33.

 $^{^{142}\} Nantucket\ Inv.\ II\ v.\ Cal.\ Fed.\ Bank\ (In\ re\ Indian\ Palms\ Assocs.),\ 61\ F.3d\ 197,\ 204\ (3d\ Cir.\ 1995).$

falsity of contents of any such document for the purposes of making a finding of fact. Accordingly, while a bankruptcy court may take judicial notice of its own records, it may not "infer the truth of facts contained in documents, unfettered by rules of evidence or logic, simply because such documents were filed with the court." 144

b) Examples:

- (1) Plan Votes. To establish whether the plan has received the votes needed to confirm the court may take judicial notice of the proofs of claim and the presence in the schedules of amounts due to other claimants who have not filed proofs of claim. 145
- (2) Omissions from Schedules. The court may take judicial notice of the debtor's statement of affairs and schedules as not listing certain assets alleged not to be disclosed in an action under Bankruptcy Code § 727(a)(4). 146
- (3) Absence of Pending Adversary. The court may take judicial notice of the failure of a Chapter 7 trustee to have filed an action to set aside a fraudulent conveyance.¹⁴⁷
- (4) Docket Sheets. The court may take judicial notice of the docket sheets in an adversary proceeding and the debtor's main case. 148
- (5) Debtor's Insolvency. Several opinions have held that a court may take judicial notice of the debtor's schedules in order to determine if the debtor was insolvent on the date of an alleged preferential transfer. The better view, however, is that the contents of the schedules when used against a third party are hearsay and inadmissible to prove the truth of the matters asserted therein. In addition, the schedules may not be used for that purpose since the schedules are

Practical Evidence Manual v46 Updated: September 14, 2021

¹⁴³ In re Earl, 140 B.R. 728, 731 n.2 (Bankr. N.D. Ind. 1992).

¹⁴⁴ Staten Island Sav. Bank v. Scarpinito (In re Scarpinito), 196 B.R. 257, 267 (Bankr. E.D.N.Y. 1996) (citing Barry Russell, Bankruptcy Evidence Manual § 201.5 (1995)).

¹⁴⁵ In re Am. Solar King Corp., 90 B.R. 808, 829 n.41 (Bankr. W.D. Tex. 1988) (citing BARRY RUSSELL, BANKRUPTCY EVIDENCE MANUAL, § 201. 5 (2007) ("Whether the information contained in the schedules is true is immaterial to this inquiry.").

¹⁴⁶ Calder v. Job (In re Calder), 907 F.2d 953, 955 n.2 (10th Cir. 1990) ("In this case, the bankruptcy court, consistent with Rule 201(b)(2), simply took judicial notice of the contents of . . . [the debtor's] Statement of Affairs and Schedule B-1 and not the truthfulness of the assertions therein.").

¹⁴⁷ Pruit v. Gramatan Inv. Corp. (In re Pruitt), 72 B.R. 436, 440 (Bankr. E.D.N.Y. 1987).

¹⁴⁸Muzquiz v. Weissfisch, 122 B.R. 56, 58 (Bankr. S.D. Tex. 1990).

¹⁴⁹ See, e.g., In re Trans Air, Inc., 103 B.R. 322, 325 (Bankr. S.D. Fla. 1988); In re Claxton, 32 B.R. 219, 222 (Bankr. E.D. Va. 1983); In re Blue Point Carpet, Inc., 102 B.R. 311, 320 (Bankr. E.D.N.Y. 1989).

reflective of the debtor's financial condition on the date of the petition and not on the date of the transfers. 150

VIII. Admissions.

A. Generally.

There are two types of admissions. The first type is an opposing party statement. This type is also discussed in Section II above in the context of hearsay. These types of admissions are commonly called evidentiary admissions. The second type of admission is a judicial admission.

- B. Evidentiary Admissions.
 - 1. Applicable Rule.

Rule 801(d)(2). Definitions that Apply to this Article; Exclusions from Hearsay

- (d) Statements that are not Hearsay.
- **(2) An Opposing Party's Statement.** The statement is offered against an opposing party and:
 - (A) was made by the party in an individual or representative capacity;
 - (B) is one the party manifested that it adopted or believed to be true;
- (C) was made by a person whom the party authorized to make a statement on the subject;
- (D) was made by the party's agent or employee on a matter within the scope of that relationship and while it existed; or
- (E) was made by the party's coconspirator during and in furtherance of the conspiracy.

The statement must be considered but does not by itself establish the declarant's authority under (C); the existence or scope of the relationship under (D); or the existence of the conspiracy or participation in it under (E).

2. Rule 801(d)(2) classifies an opposing party's statement or evidentiary admission (formerly known as admissions by a party opponent) as not hearsay. This

Practical Evidence Manual v46

Updated: September 14, 2021

 $^{^{150}}$ In re Strickland, 230 B.R. 276, 282 (Bankr. E.D. Va. 1999) (citing Barry Russell, Bankruptcy Evidence Manual \S 201.8 (1988)).

is so even though they are out-of-court statements offered to prove the truth of the matter asserted and would otherwise fall squarely within the definition of hearsay. 151

- 3. Simply stated, an evidentiary admission is a statement of a party or a party's agent offered against the party by an opposing party. It does not have to be "against interest" and is not to be confused with a "declaration against interest" which is an exception to the hearsay rule for statements made by unavailable witnesses. 152
- 4. Even if a prior statement by a party is determined not to be a judicial admission and, therefore, not conclusive, it may still operate as an "adverse evidentiary admission" properly before the court in its resolution of the factual issue. However, as evidentiary admissions, they may be controverted or explained by the party against whom they are being offered. 154
- 5. Statements made by a debtor are admissible as admissions by a party opponent (or an opposing party's statement) against a chapter 7 trustee or liquidating trustee where the trustee stands in the shoes of the debtor when bringing the action. ¹⁵⁵ After all, a trustee is "generally bound by the bankruptcy waivers, estoppels, and admissions" of a debtor. ¹⁵⁶ But a debtor's statements may not be admissible against the trustee as an admission if the trustee is not standing in the shoes of the debtor but instead is bringing the action on behalf of creditors of the estate, such as a fraudulent transfer action. ¹⁵⁷

C. Judicial Admissions.

1. Defined.

"A formal waiver of proof that relieves an opposing party from having to prove the admitted fact and bars the party who made the admission from disputing it." 158

Practical Evidence Manual v46

¹⁵¹ FED. R. EVID. 801(c).

¹⁵² FED. R. EVID. 804(b)(3).

¹⁵³ White v. Arco/Polymers, Inc., 728 F.2d 1391, 1396 (5th Cir. 1983).

¹⁵⁴ Barry Russell, Bankruptcy Evidence Manual § 801.22 (2007).

 $^{^{155}}$ In re Bayonne Medical Ctr., 2011 WL 5900960, at *11 & n.41 (Bankr. D.N.J. Nov. 1, 2011) (explaining that the "liquidating trustee, plaintiff here, cannot avoid the [debtor's] admission given that he stands in the place instead of [the Debtor] and the action . . . is derived directly from [the Debtor]").

¹⁵⁶ In re Dancer, 2 F. Supp. 634, 635 (D.C.N.J. 1932) (citing 4 Remington on Bankruptcy § 1419 (3d ed.)).

¹⁵⁷ Bayonne Medical Ctr., 2011 WL 5900960, at *11 & n.41.

 $^{^{158}}$ BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY 51 (8th ed. 2004) (also termed "solemn admission"; "admission" injudicio"; "true admission").

2. Effect.

A judicial admission is an admission made by a party in pleadings, stipulations, and the like and do not have to be proven in the litigation in which they are made. ¹⁵⁹ It is conclusively binding upon the party making the admission for purposes of the case in which made, provided that the admission is unequivocal. ¹⁶⁰

3. Scope.

Judicial admissions are restricted in scope to matters of fact which otherwise would require evidentiary proof. ¹⁶¹ Conclusions of law—e.g., that a party was negligent or caused an injury, do not lie within the scope of the doctrine of judicial admission. ¹⁶² For example, the admission that an agreement is a "true lease" is a conclusion of law and cannot constitute a judicial admission. ¹⁶³

- 4. Examples of Assertions That Are Judicial Admissions.
 - a) Factual assertions in pleadings. 164
 - b) Contents of court orders. 165
- c) Statements in proofs of claim and in an objection to a proof of claim in a contested matter objecting to the claim are judicial admissions. ¹⁶⁶
- d) Matters set out in the debtor's schedules may constitute judicial admissions. Thus by failing to qualify the schedule's description so as to include the term "disputed," the debtor may have waived the right to contest a debt's existence. ¹⁶⁷ On the other hand, because schedules are filed in the "main" case as opposed to a particular adversary proceeding or contested matter, they may simply be considered evidential admissions rather than judicial admissions. ¹⁶⁸ As evidential admissions, they would not be conclusive. ¹⁶⁹

¹⁵⁹ Gianne v. United States Steel Corp., 238 F.2d 544, 547 (3d Cir. 1956).

¹⁶⁰ Glick v. White Motor Co., 458 F.2d 1287, 1291 (3d Cir. 1972).

¹⁶¹ *Id*

¹⁶² Gianne, 238 F.2d at 547.

¹⁶³ In re Pittsburgh Sports Assocs. Holding Co., 239 B.R. 75, 81 (Bankr. W.D. Penn. 1999).

¹⁶⁴ Myers v. Manchester Ins. & Indem. Co., 572 F.2d 134, 134 (5th Cir. 1978).

¹⁶⁵ In re Camp, 170 B.R. 610, 612 (Bankr. N.D. Ohio 1994).

¹⁶⁶ Jenkins v. Tomlinson (In re Basin Resources Corp.), 182 B.R. 489, 493 (N.D. Tex. 1995).

¹⁶⁷ Morgan v. Musgrove (In re Musgrove), 187 B.R. 808, 812 (N.D. Ga. 1995).

¹⁶⁸ In re Cobb, 56 B.R. 440, 442 n.3 (Bankr. N.D. Ill. 1985).

¹⁶⁹ Id.; contra Larson v. Groos Banks, 204 B.R. 500, 502 (W.D. Tex. 1996) (court granted summary judgment against the former Chapter 7 debtor in an action against a bank for violating the Fair Credit Reporting Act on the basis that the debtor's listing as "None" in response to the schedule category under which the debtor was required to list "Other contingent and unliquidated claims of

- e) Statements of counsel, although not evidence, may be judicial admissions. 170
- f) Concessions made by counsel in open court are binding as judicial admissions.¹⁷¹
- g) Contents of requests for admissions where no response is filed by the opposing party. 172
 - 5. Examples of Assertions That Are Not Judicial Admissions.
- a) Admissions made in another proceeding are not conclusive and binding judicial admissions. ¹⁷³ This includes admissions made in other motions or adversary proceedings, which were conducted in the same bankruptcy case. While these may be admissible as an admission of a party-opponent, they are not judicial admissions with conclusive effect because they were not made in the same proceeding. ¹⁷⁴
- b) Admissions made in superseded pleadings are as a general rule considered to lose their binding force, and to have value only as evidentiary admissions. However, where the amendment only adds allegations, deleting nothing stated in prior pleadings, admissions made in the prior pleadings continue to have conclusive effect. 176
- c) Statements of value in schedules relate to value and are matters of opinion as opposed to fact. Thus, they do not constitute judicial admissions but only evidential admissions. 177

IX. Expert Opinion Testimony.

A. Daubert¹⁷⁸

every nature, including tax refunds, counterclaims of the debtor, and rights to setoff claims" constituted a judicial admission that he had suffered no damages in the case).

 $^{^{170}}$ Barry Russell, Bankruptcy Evidence Manual $\$ 801.20 (2007); In re Stephenson, 205 B.R. 52 (Bankr. E.D. Pa. 1997).

 $^{^{171}}$ In re Menell, 160 B.R. 524, 525 n.3 (Bankr. D.N.J. 1993); Barry Russell, Bankruptcy Evidence Manual $\$ 801.22 (2007).

¹⁷² In re Tabar, 220 B.R. 701, 703 (Bankr. M.D. Fla. 1998).

¹⁷³ Universal Am. Barge Corp. v. J. Chen., Inc., 946 F.2d 1131, 1142 (5th Cir. 1991).

¹⁷⁴ Jenkins v. Tomlinson (In re Basin Resources Corp.), 182 B.R. 489, 491 (N.D. Tex. 1995); see also In re Cobb, 56 B.R. 440, 442 n.3 (Bankr. N.D. Ill. 1985) (schedules are filed in the "main" case as opposed to a particular adversary proceeding or contested matter and, accordingly, are evidential admissions as opposed to judicial admissions).

¹⁷⁵ Borel v. United States Casualty Co., 233 F.2d 385, 387-88 (5th Cir. 1956).

¹⁷⁶ Dussour v. Gulf Coast Inv. Corp., 660 F.2d 594, 601 (5th Cir. 1981).

¹⁷⁷ In re Cobb, 56 B.R. at 442 n. 3 (citing Fairbanks v. Yellow Cab. Co., 346 F.2d 256 (7th Cir. 1965)).

¹⁷⁸ Daubert v. Merrell Dow Pharm., Inc., 509 U.S. 579, 113 S. Ct. 2786 (1993).

- 1. Opinion testimony arises in bankruptcy courts in numerous circumstances ranging from a chapter 13 debtor's testimony on the value of the debtor's furniture and appliances in a contested plan confirmation hearing to an accountant's testimony on the sufficiency of a fund to cover future personal injury claims in the context of confirmation of a chapter 11 plan of reorganization resolving mass tort claims.
- 2. One of the most important tools available to bankruptcy practitioners faced with the introduction of such opinion testimony is an objection under *Daubert*, as implemented through Rule 702 of the Federal Rules of Evidence. Unfortunately, this tool is often neglected based on a misconception that it has little application to the routine types of opinion testimony that regularly occur within the context of a bankruptcy case.
- 3. *Daubert* rejected the notion that the Federal Rules of Evidence placed "no limits on the admissibility of purportedly scientific evidence." ¹⁷⁹ It established the trial judge as the "gatekeeper" in determining whether the expert is proposing to testify about scientific knowledge that will assist the trier of fact to understand the issue. As a gatekeeper, the trial court's inquiry must be "solely on principles and methodology, not on the conclusions they generate." ¹⁸⁰

B. Applicable Rules.

Rule 701. Opinion Testimony by Lay Witness

If a witness is not testifying as an expert, testimony in the form of an opinion is limited to one that is:

- (a) rationally based on the witness's perception;
- (b) helpful to clearly understanding the witness's testimony or to determining a fact in issue; and
- (c) not based on scientific, technical, or other specialized knowledge within the scope of Rule 702.

Rule 702. Testimony by Expert Witnesses

A witness who is qualified as an expert by knowledge, skill, experience, training, or education may testify in the form of an opinion or otherwise if:

¹⁸⁰ *Id*. at 595.

¹⁷⁹ *Id*. at 589.

- (a) the expert's scientific, technical, or other specialized knowledge will help the trier of fact to understand the evidence or to determine a fact in issue;
- (b) the testimony is based on sufficient facts or data;
- (c) the testimony is the product of reliable principles and methods; and
- (d) the expert has reliably applied the principles and methods to the facts of the case.

Rule 705. Disclosing the Facts or Data Underlying an Expert's Opinion

Unless the court orders otherwise, an expert may state an opinion--and give the reasons for it--without first testifying to the underlying facts or data. But the expert may be required to disclose those facts or data on cross- examination.

FED. R. CIV. P. 26(a)(2)—Disclosure of Expert Testimony.

- (A) In General. [A] party must disclose to other parties the identity of any person who may be used at trial to present evidence under Rules 702, 703, or 705 of the Federal Rules of Evidence.
- **(B)** Witnesses Who Must Provide a Written Report. [U]nless otherwise stipulated or ordered by the court, this disclosure must be accompanied by a written report prepared and signed by the witness.... The report must contain:
 - (i) a complete statement of all opinions the witness will express and the basis and reasons for them;
 - (ii) the facts or data considered by the witness in forming them;
 - (iii) any exhibits that will be used to summarize or support them;
 - (iv) the witness's qualifications, including a list of all publications authored in the previous 10 years;
 - (v) a list of all other cases in which, during the previous 4 years, the witness testified as an expert at trial or by deposition; and
 - (vi) a statement of the compensation to be paid for the study and testimony in the case.

C. Application of Rule 702.

- 1. In determining whether a proffered expert is qualified under Rule 702, trial courts must consider whether:
- a) the expert is qualified to testify competently regarding the matters he intends to address:
- b) the methodology by which the expert reaches his conclusions is sufficiently reliable as determined by the sort of inquiry mandated in *Daubert*; and
- c) the testimony assists the trier of fact, through the application of scientific, technical, or specialized expertise, to understand the evidence or to determine a fact in issue. 181
- 2. But "[i]f the witness is relying solely or primarily on experience, then the witness must explain how that experience leads to the conclusion reached, why that experience is a sufficient basis for the opinion, and how that experience is reliably applied to the facts." ¹⁸²
 - 3. The reliability requirements of Rule 702(b), (c), and (d) are the following:
 - a) the testimony is based upon sufficient facts or data,
 - b) the testimony is the product of reliable principles and methods, and
- c) the witness has applied the principles and methods reliably to the facts of the case.
- 4. Thus, Rule 702 requires that a witness who is qualified as an expert by knowledge, skill, experience, training or education may give opinion testimony provided the testimony satisfies three criteria. These criteria are:
- a) The testimony must be based on sufficient facts or data. This is a quantitative rather than qualitative test—i.e., the issue is sufficiency of data relied upon by the expert. For example, what data in the form of comparable sales did the automobile appraiser rely upon?
- b) The testimony must be the product of reliable principles and methods. This is a qualitative analysis. The principles must be reliable. Turning to the common example of an automobile appraiser—the principle generally relied upon by such appraisers is that comparable sales are a good predictor of what a willing buyer will pay a willing seller, thereby indicating the fair market value of an automobile.

¹⁸¹ United States v. Frazier, 387 F.3d 1244, 1260 (11th Cir. 2004) (en banc).

¹⁸² *Id.* at 1261 (emphasis omitted).

c) Finally, the witness must have applied the principles and methods reliably to the facts of the case. This is also a qualitative analysis. That is, the principles must not only be reliable, but also they must have been reliably applied to the particular facts relied upon by the expert. For example, just because the witness has reviewed numerous other sales in determining the value does not mean the principle has been reliably applied. For example, are the other sales really comparable? What were the dates of the other sales? Is the condition of the subject automobile similar to the comparables? What market changes have occurred postpetition that make recent comparables invalid as predictors of value as of the date of the petition?

D. Expert Qualification Not Daubert Focus.

- 1. While clearly only qualified witnesses may give expert opinion testimony under Rule 702, the focus of *Daubert* is on the judge's role as a gatekeeper for the admission of the opinion rather than on the judge's role in passing on the qualification of the expert. As aptly put by the Seventh Circuit in *Rosen v. Ciba-Geigy Corp.*, ¹⁸³ "[u]nder the regime of *Daubert . . .* a district judge asked to admit scientific evidence must determine whether the evidence is genuinely scientific, as distinct from being unscientific speculation offered by a genuine scientist." ¹⁸⁴ Put another way, "[j]udges should not be buffaloed by unreasoned expert opinions," ¹⁸⁵ even from the most qualified of experts.
- 2. In fact, the qualification of the experts in *Daubert* and *Kumho Tire Company v. Carmichael*, ¹⁸⁶ was not at issue. In *Daubert*, the Supreme Court noted that all the experts "possessed impressive credentials." ¹⁸⁷ In *Kumho*, the Supreme Court noted that the district court, which excluded the expert's testimony, "did not doubt [the expert's] qualifications" ¹⁸⁸

E. Daubert in Practice.

1. The following is an all too common example of the direct examination of an expert on automobile value. (The context is the debtor's motion to determine the secured status of a creditor's claim that is secured by a lien on the debtor's automobile.) Here's how the testimony goes:

Debtor's Counsel: "Your Honor, I call Joseph Perrilli to the witness stand."

¹⁸³ Rosen v. Ciba-Geigy Corp., 78 F.3d 316, 318 (7th Cir. 1996).

¹⁸⁴ *Id*. at 318.

¹⁸⁵ Mid-State Fertilizer Co. v. Exchange Nat'l Bank, 877 F.2d 1333, 1340 (7th Cir. 1989) (citing Paul Meier, Damned Liars and Expert Witnesses, 81 J. Am. Statistical Ass'n 269 (1986)).

¹⁸⁶ Kumho Tire Co. v. Carmichael, 526 U.S. 137 (U.S. 1999).

¹⁸⁷ Daubert v. Merrell Dow Pharm., Inc., 509 U.S. 583 (1993).

¹⁸⁸ Kumho, 526 U.S. at 153.

Debtor's Counsel: "Mr. Perrilli, what experience do you have in the valuation of automobiles?"

Witness: "I've been in the car business for 40 years. During that time, I've bought and sold in the neighborhood of 10,000 cars."

Debtor's Counsel: "At my request, did you perform an appraisal of the Debtor's 1997 Ford Taurus?"

Witness: "Yes, I did."

Debtor's Counsel: "Based on your years of experience in buying and selling automobiles, were you able to form an opinion as to its value?"

Witness: "Yes, I was. In my opinion it has a fair market value of \$9,700."

Debtor's Counsel: "Thank you, Mr. Pirrelli. Your Honor, no further questions."

- 2. This scenario unfortunately arises frequently in bankruptcy courts. It is clear, however, that no matter how qualified Mr. Perrilli is, the testimony he has given fails to meet the criteria of Rule 702. Specifically, there is no evidence as to the types of data Mr. Perrilli relied upon for his opinion. Examples of such data may include: anecdotal experience of the witness or others that the witness has consulted with concerning sales of similar automobiles, ¹⁸⁹ market reports and commercial publications generally used and relied upon by the persons in the business of buying and selling used cars, ¹⁹⁰ local auto auction reports, and advertisements.
 - F. Daubert's Application in Florida state courts.
- 1. In 2013, the Florida Legislature amended Fla. R. Evid. 90.702 to incorporate Daubert. Since July 1, 2013, Fla. R. Evid. 90.702 has stated:

If scientific, technical, or other specialized knowledge will assist the trier of fact in understanding the evidence or in determining a fact in issue, a witness

¹⁸⁹ These examples may be derived by the expert from discussions with other dealers: The facts or data in the particular case upon which an expert bases an opinion or inference may be those perceived by or made known to the expert at or before the hearing. If of a type reasonably relied upon by experts in the particular field in forming opinions or inferences upon the subject, the facts or data need not be admissible in evidence in order for the opinion or inference to be admitted

FED. R. EVID. 703

¹⁹⁰ FED. R. EVID. 803(17) excludes from the hearsay rule market reports and commercial publications generally used and relied upon by the public or by persons in particular occupations (*e.g.*, N.A.D.A., Kelley Blue Book, Edmunds.com).

qualified as an expert by knowledge, skill, experience, training, or education may testify about it in the form of an opinion or otherwise, if:

- (1) The testimony is based upon sufficient facts or data;
- (2) The testimony is the product of reliable principles and methods;

and

- (3) The witness has applied the principles and methods reliably to the facts of the case.
- 2. Since July 1, 2013, Fla. R. Evid. 90.704 (entitled "Basis of opinion testimony by experts") has stated:

The facts or data upon which an expert bases an opinion or inference may be those perceived by, or made known to, the expert at or before the trial. If the facts or data are of a type reasonably relied upon by experts in the subject to support the opinion expressed, the facts or data need not be admissible in evidence. Facts or data that are otherwise inadmissible may not be disclosed to the jury by the proponent of the opinion or inference unless the court determines that their probative value in assisting the jury to evaluate the expert's opinion substantially outweighs their prejudicial effect.

- 3. In 2017, the Florida Supreme Court declined to decide whether the Daubert amendments to sections 90.702 and 90.704 were constitutional and declined to adopt the amendments as part of the Florida Evidence Code. 191
- 4. Soon thereafter, the Second District Court of Appeal explained that the Florida Supreme Court's rules decision declining to adopt a statutory amendment to the extent it is procedural does 'not vitiate or overturn the statute' and 'the statute remains the law in Florida." ¹⁹²
- 5. On October 15, 2018, the Florida Supreme Court resolved the question of whether *Frye* or *Daubert* would control on the admissibility of expert testimony in the Florida state courts in the case of *Delisle v Crane Co.* ¹⁹³ The Court held: "*Frye* relies on the scientific community to determine reliability whereas *Daubert* relies on the scientific savvy of trial judges to determine the significance of the methodology

Updated: September 14, 2021

¹⁹¹ In re Amendments to Fla. Evid. Code, 210 So. 3d 1231, 1239–40 (Fla. 2017)("The Committee recommends the Court not adopt the Daubert Amendment, to the extent it is procedural. . . . [W]e [the Florida Supreme Court] decline to adopt the Daubert Amendment to the extent that it is procedural, due to the constitutional concerns raised, which must be left for a proper case or controversy.").

¹⁹² Clare v. Lynch, 220 So. 3d 1258, 1262 (Fla. 2d DCA 2017) (citing Bivins v. Rogers, 207 F. Supp. 3d 1321, 1326 (S.D. Fla. 2016)).

¹⁹³ Delisle v. Crane Co., No. SC16-2182 (Fla. October 15, 2018).

used. With our decision today, we reaffirm that *Frye*, not *Daubert*, is the appropriate test in Florida courts." ¹⁹⁴

G. Lay Opinion Testimony.

- 1. FED. R. EVID. 701 makes it clear that lay opinion testimony does not include opinions based on scientific, technical, or other specialized knowledge within the scope of Rule 702.
- 2. Traditional Lay Opinions. The Rule 701 amendment was not intended to change the law concerning the traditional types of testimony properly offered as lay opinion. Most often this would be an owner testifying as to value. 195
- 3. FED. R. CIV. PRO. 26(a)(2). The mandatory disclosure rules relating to expert witnesses do not apply to lay opinion testimony. Thus, the amendment to FED. R. EVID. 701 is designed to ensure that "lay opinion" testimony which nevertheless deals with scientific, technical or other specialized knowledge will not qualify as lay opinion testimony for purposes of the rules.
- 4. In bankruptcy court, oftentimes, it is the owner that gives the opinion of value. It is generally accepted that an owner is competent to give opinion testimony about the value of the owner's property. 196

5. Rule 701 provides:

If the witness is not testifying as an expert, the witness' testimony in the form of opinions or inferences is limited to those opinions or inferences which are (a) rationally based on the perception of the witness, (b) helpful to a clear understanding of the witness' testimony or the determination of a fact in issue, and (c) not based on scientific, technical, or other specialized knowledge within the scope of Rule 702.

- 6. The advisory committee note to Rule 702 references that the types of witnesses who may provide expert testimony under Rule 702 are not limited to experts in the "strictest sense of the word, e.g., physicians, physicists, and architects, but also the large group sometimes called 'skilled' witnesses, such as bankers or landowners testifying to land values." ¹⁹⁷
- 7. Alternatively, an owner may testify as to value as a lay witness under Rule 701. If testifying under Rule 701, the owner "may merely give his opinion

¹⁹⁴ *Id*. at 18.

¹⁹⁵ See Asplundh Mfg. Div. v. Benton Harbor Eng'g, 57 F.3d 1190, 1196 (3d Cir. 1995).

 $^{^{196}}$ In re Brown, 244 B.R. 603, 611 (Bankr. W.D. Va. 2000); Barry Russell, Bankruptcy Evidence Manual \S 701.2 (2007).

¹⁹⁷ Barry Russell, Bankruptcy Evidence Manual § 701.2 (2007).

based on his personal familiarity of the property, often based to a great extent on what he paid for the property." ¹⁹⁸ Such testimony will be given little, if any, weight. On the other hand, if the owner truly has "knowledge, skill, experience, training or education" that would qualify the owner as an expert, then it is appropriate to require that the owner's testimony otherwise comply with Rule 702 and be based on reliable principles applied to sufficient data. As noted in the *Brown* case regarding such testimony, "Even though [the debtor's] testimony as to valuation is admissible, it should be subject to the same type of critical analysis as would the testimony of an independent 'expert." ¹⁹⁹

- 8. In *Brown*, the owner did not testify as to any specific values that she had found at "yard sales" for items similar in quality and condition to her property. In the court's view, her conclusion that her personal property had a value of \$1,500 "was a figure just pulled out of the air."
- 9. In light of the 2000 amendments to Rule 702, it appears appropriate to determine whether the testimony of an owner is being offered as the opinion testimony of a lay witness or is being offered as a "skilled witness."²⁰⁰ In the first instance, the testimony would be admissible but may receive little weight.²⁰¹ In the latter instance, where the owner is testifying as an expert and given greater weight, the plain meaning of Rule 702 requires that the testimony should be subject to the rigors of a showing of reliability under Rule 702.

X. Attorney-Client Privilege.

A. Defined.

"The client's right to refuse to disclose and to prevent any other person from disclosing confidential communications between the client and the attorney." 202

- B. Wigmore's Essential Elements.²⁰³
 - 1. Where legal advice of any kind is sought,
 - 2. From a professional legal adviser in his capacity as such,
 - 3. The communications relating to that purpose,

 $^{^{198}}$ *Id*.

¹⁹⁹ Brown, 244 B.R. at 612.

²⁰⁰ Advisory Committee Note to Rule 702.

²⁰¹ BARRY RUSSELL, BANKRUPTCY EVIDENCE MANUAL § 701.2 (2007) (explaining that "if [the owner] has very little or no real expertise, the testimony will be given little if any weight").

²⁰² BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY 1235 (8th ed. 2004) ("privilege—attorney-client privilege").

²⁰³ 8 John Henry Wigmore, Evidence § 2292 (1961).

- 4. Made in confidence,
- 5. By the client,
- 6. Are at his instance permanently protected,
- 7. From disclosure by himself or by the legal adviser, and
- 8. Except the privilege be waived.

C. Purpose of the Privilege

- 1. "The rule which places the seal of secrecy upon communications between client and attorney is founded upon the necessity, in the interest and administration of justice, of the aid of persons having knowledge of the law and skilled in its practice, which assistance can only be safely and readily availed of when free from the consequences or the apprehension of disclosure." ²⁰⁴
- 2. "The attorney client privilege is the oldest of the privileges for confidential communications known to the common law. Its purpose is to encourage full and frank communications between attorneys and their clients and thereby promote broader public interests in the observance of law and administration of justice. The privilege recognizes that sound legal advice or advocacy serves public ends and that such advice or advocacy depends upon the lawyer's being fully informed by the client." ²⁰⁵

D. Characteristics.

- 1. Ownership. "[T]he privilege is that of the client alone, and no rule prohibits the latter from divulging his own secrets." 206
- 2. Waiver. "And if the client has voluntarily waived the privilege, it cannot be insisted on to close the mouth of the attorney." ²⁰⁷
 - 3. Termination. The privilege survives the death of the client. 208

²⁰⁴ Hunt v. Blackburn, 128 U.S. 464, 470 (1888).

²⁰⁵ Upjohn Co. v. United States, 449 U.S. 383, 389 (1981).

²⁰⁶ Hunt, 128 U.S. at 470.

 $^{^{207}}$ *Id*.

 $^{^{208}}$ Swindler & Berlin v. United States, 524 U.S. 399, 406-07 (1998) (holding there is generally an exception in the area of testamentary disclosures based on a theory of implied waiver).

4. Burden. "The party invoking the attorney client privilege has the burden of proving that an attorney client relationship existed and that the particular communications were confidential." ²⁰⁹

E. What does the Privilege Cover?

- 1. Confidential Communications by Client.
- a) "The attorney-client privilege applies to 'confidential communications between an attorney and his client" 210
- b) "The privilege only protects disclosure of communications; it does not protect disclosure of the underlying facts by those who communicated with the attorney: [T]he protection of the privilege extent only to communications and not to facts. A fact is one thing and a communication concerning that fact is an entirely different thing. The client cannot be compelled to answer the question, 'What did you say or write to the attorney' but may not refuse to disclose any relevant fact within his knowledge merely because he incorporated a statement of such fact into his communication to his attorney." 211

2. Relating to Legal Advice.

- a) The attorney-client privilege is limited to communications ". . . relating to a legal matter for which the client has sought professional advice." ²¹²
- b) "The attorney-client privilege attaches only to communications made in confidence to an attorney by that attorney's client for the purposes of securing legal advice or assistance. . . . Courts generally have held that the preparation of tax returns does not constitute legal advice within the scope of that privilege. . . . Admittedly, the preparation of a tax return requires some knowledge of the law . . . [but a] taxpayer should not be able to invoke a privilege simply because he hires an attorney to prepare his tax returns." 213

F. Narrow Construction.

1. Courts have construed the privilege narrowly because it renders relevant information undiscoverable. As a result, it applies "only where necessary to achieve its purpose." 214

²⁰⁹ Bogle v. McClure, 332 F.3d 1347, 1358 (11th Cir. 2003).

²¹⁰ Miccosukee Tribe of Indians v. U.S., 516 F.3d 1235, 1262 (2008) (internal citation omitted).

²¹¹ Upjohn Co., 449 U.S. at 395-96 (internal citation omitted).

²¹² Miccosukee Tribe of Indians, 516 F.3d at 1262.

²¹³ In re Grand Jury Investigation, 842 F.2d 1223 (11th Cir. 1987).

²¹⁴ Fisher v. United States, 425 U.S. 391, 403, 96 S. Ct. 1569, 48 L.Ed.2d 39 (1976).

2. The burden of establishing the applicability of the privilege rests with the party invoking it.²¹⁵

G. Crime Fraud Exception.

"The attorney-client privilege is limited to confidential communications between the lawyer and the client made for the purpose of securing legal advice, not for the purpose of committing a crime or a tort." ²¹⁶

H. Weintraub and the Corporate Debtor.

- 1. In *Commodity Futures Trading Commission v. Weintraub*, ²¹⁷ the issue of who controls the attorney-client privilege in a chapter 7 case. In considering the issue, the Supreme Court first recognized that as a general proposition, the authority to act on behalf of a corporation belongs to the officers and directors. And in a chapter 7, a trustee is most analogous to management.
- 2. As a result, the court concluded that when a corporation files a chapter 7, the trustee controls the privilege. 218

I. Co-Client Exception.

- 1. The co-client exception to the attorney-client privilege provides that where a lawyer represents two clients in the same case, communications between the lawyer and one client are not confidential as to the other client.²¹⁹
- 2. The co-client exception applies regardless of whether both parties are present when the communication is made.²²⁰ The rationale behind the co-client

Practical Evidence Manual v46

²¹⁵ In re Grand Jury Proceedings, 219 F.3d 175, 182 (2d Cir.2000); United States v. Int'l Bhd. of Teamsters, Chauffeurs, Warehousemen and Helpers of Am., AFL–CIO, 119 F.3d 210, 214 (2d Cir.1997).

²¹⁶ In re Grand Jury Proceedings, 689 F.2d 1352, 1352 (11th Cir. 1982) (commonly referred to as the "crime-fraud exception").

²¹⁷ 471 U.S. 343, 348–49 (1985).

 $^{^{218}}$ Id. See also In re Fundamental Long Term Care, Inc., No. 8:11-BK-22258-MGW, 2012 WL 4815321, at *9 (Bankr. M.D. Fla. Oct. 9, 2012).

²¹⁹In re Fundamental Long Term Care, Inc., 489 B.R. 451, 463 (2013)(citing In re Ginn–LA St. Lucie, Ltd., 439 B.R. 801 (Bankr. S.D. Fla. 2010)). See also Transmark, USA, Inc., v. State of Florida, 631 So. 2d 1112, 1116 ("Sections 90.502(4)(e) and 90.5055(4)(c) provide an exception to the attorney-client and accountant-client privileges...when a communication is relevant to a matter of common interest and made to a lawyer or accountant retained or consulted in common.").

 $^{^{220}}$ Transmark, USA, Inc. v. State Dep't of Ins., 631 So. 2d 1112, 1116–17 (Fla. 1st DCA 1994). Ashcraft & Gerel v. Shaw, 126 Md. App. 325, 728 A.2d 798, 812–13 (1999).

exception is that co-clients have no expectation that their confidences concerning a joint matter will be kept secret.²²¹

J. Common Interest doctrine.

- 1. The common interest doctrine—like the co-client exception—is typically referred to as an exception to the attorney-client privilege waiver rule rather than a privilege itself.²²² The "need to protect the free flow of information from attorney to client logically exists whenever multiple clients share a common interest about a legal matter."²²³ The common interest doctrine protects that free flow of information by providing that "clients and their respective attorneys sharing common litigation interests may exchange information freely among themselves without fear that by their exchange they will forfeit the protection of the [attorney-client] privilege."²²⁴
- 2. The general rule is that parties that share information under the common interest doctrine cannot invoke the attorney-client privilege in subsequent adverse litigation between them; if there are multiple members that share information, and only two become adverse, the party seeking communications is entitled to all communications between members with common interests—not just communications with the adverse party.²²⁵

XI. "Work Product" Rule.

A. "Work Product" Defined.

"Tangible material or its intangible equivalent—in unwritten or oral form—that was either prepared by or for a lawyer or prepared for litigation, either planned or in progress. . . . The term is also used to describe the products of a party's investigation or communications concerning the subject matter of a lawsuit if made (1) to assist in the prosecution or defense of a pending suit, or (2) in reasonable anticipation of litigation." ²²⁶

B. Applicable Rule.

FED. R. CIV. P. 26(b)(3) Trial Preparation: Materials.

²²¹ See, e.g., In re Ginn-LA St. Lucie Ltd., LLLP, 439 B.R. 801, 806-07 (Bankr. S.D. Fla. 2010) (citing Official Comm. of Unsecured Creditors v. Fleet Retail Fin. Group (In re Hechinger Inv. Co. of Del.), 285 B.R. 601, 612 (D. Del. 2002)).

²²² United States v. Gumbaytay, 276 F.R.D. 671, 673–74 (M.D. Ala. 2011).

²²³ United States v. Almeida, 341 F.3d 1318, 1324 (11th Cir.2003).

²²⁴ In re Indiantown Realty Partners Ltd. P'ship, 270 B.R. 532 (Bankr. S.D. Fla. 2001) (quoting Visual Scene, Inc. v. Pilkington Bros., 508 So. 2d 437, 440 (Fla. 3d DCA 1987)).

²²⁵ In re Fundamental Long Term Care, Inc., 489 B.R. 451, 470 (Bankr. M.D. Fla. 2013)(citing Ohio–Sealy Mattress Mfg. v. Kaplan, 90 F.R.D. 21, 29 (N.D. Ill. 1980).

²²⁶ BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY 1638 (8th ed. 2004).

[A] party may obtain discovery of documents and tangible . . . prepared in anticipation of litigation or for trial by or for another party or by or for that other party's representative (including the other party's attorney, consultant, surety, indemnitor, insurer, or agent) only upon a showing that the party seeking discovery has substantial need of the materials in the preparation of the party's case and that the party is unable without undue hardship to obtain the substantial equivalent of the materials by other means. In ordering discovery of such materials when the required showing has been made, the court shall protect against disclosure of the mental impressions, conclusions, opinions, or legal theories of an attorney or other representative of a party concerning the litigation.

C. Historical Basis—Hickman v. Taylor

- 1. When the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure originally took effect in 1938, Rule 26 did not contain the Work Product Exception now found in FED. R. CIV. PROC. 26(b)(3). Whether the work product of an attorney was discoverable under the new rules engendered a great deal of divergence among the lower federal courts dealing with the issue. In light of this, the Supreme Court granted certiorari to deal with the issue in the case of *Hickman v. Taylor*.²²⁷
- 2. The "basic question" before the court was whether any of new discovery devices could be used to inquire into materials collected by an adverse party's counsel in the course of preparation for possible litigation. ²²⁸The type of information dealt with in *Hickman v. Taylor* were the memoranda, statements and mental impressions of counsel that fall outside the scope of the attorney-client privilege and hence are not protected from discovery on that basis. That is, the "protective cloak" of the attorney client privilege does not extend to information which an attorney secures from a witness while acting for his client in anticipation of litigation. Nor does this privilege concern the memoranda, briefs, communications and other writings prepared by counsel for his own use in prosecuting his client's case; and it is equally unrelated to writings which reflect an attorney's mental impressions, conclusions, opinions or legal theories. ²²⁹
- 3. Notwithstanding the non-privileged and relevant nature of the information sought, the Supreme Court was concerned about "an attempt, without purported necessity or justification, to secure written statements, private memoranda and personal recollections prepared or formed by an adverse party's counsel in the course of his legal duties."²³⁰ This work is reflected in "interviews, statements, memoranda, correspondence, briefs, mental impressions, personal

Practical Evidence Manual v46 Updated: September 14, 2021

²²⁷ Hickman v. Taylor, 329 U.S. 495, 500 (U.S. 1947).

²²⁸ *Id*. at 505.

²²⁹ *Id*. at 508.

²³⁰ *Id.* at 509-510.

beliefs, and countless other tangible and intangible ways—aptly though roughly termed by the Circuit Court of Appeals as the 'Work product of the lawyer." ²³¹

4. Accordingly, *Hickman v. Taylor* established that although absent from the literal terms of the Federal Rules as initially implemented, the general policy against invading the privacy of an attorney's course of preparation was "so well recognized and so essential to an orderly working of our system of legal procedure that a burden rests on the one who would invade that privacy to establish adequate reasons to justify production through a subpoena or court order. That burden, we believe, is necessarily implicit in the rules as now constituted."²³²

D. Disclosure of Expert Testimony.

- 1. A party **in an adversary**²³³ is required by Fed. R. Civ. P. 26(a)(2)²³⁴ to disclose to the other parties the identity of any witness it may use at trial to present evidence under Federal Rule of Evidence 702, 703, or 705.
- 2. Unless otherwise stipulated or ordered by the court, this disclosure must be accompanied by a written report—prepared and signed by the witness—that contains:
- a) a complete statement of all opinions the witness will express and the basis and reasons for them;
 - b) the facts or data considered by the witness in forming them;
 - c) any exhibits that will be used to summarize or support them;
- d) the witness's qualifications, including a list of all publications authored in the previous 10 years;
- e) a list of all other cases in which, during the previous 4 years, the witness testified as an expert at trial or by deposition; and
- f) a statement of the compensation to be paid for the study and testimony in the case.

²³¹ Id. at 511 (citing Hickman v. Taylor, 153 F.2d 212, 223 (3d Cir. 1945)).

²³² Id. at 512.

²³³ As discussed below, there is no requirement to disclose expert testimony in advance of a hearing on a contested matter governed by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 9014.

²³⁴ Made applicable to adversary proceedings by FED. R. BANKR. P. 7026.

3. A party in a contested matter 235 is not required to provide the disclosures and expert report regarding expert testimony required by Fed. R. Civ. P. 26 (a)(2) 236 for adversary proceedings.

E. Protecting Your Work Product

- 1. Material prepared by an attorney in preparation for trial falls within the Work Product Rule. 237
- 2. The Work Product Rule applies only to documents created primarily to prepare for and assist in the defense or prosecution of an identifiable, specific lawsuit or contested matter which is either pending or threatened. ²³⁸ Documents that are prepared when no litigation is pending or impending at the time of their preparation is not considered within the Work Product Rule. ²³⁹
- 3. The Attorney-Client Privilege or Work Product Rule can also attach to reports of third parties made at the request of the attorney or the client where the purpose of the report was to put into usable form as part of legal advice by attorney to the client.²⁴⁰ However, where the information is turned over to the third party for reasons unrelated to seeking or rendering legal advice, the Attorney-Client Privilege is waived.²⁴¹
- 4. In adversary proceedings, drafts of any reports required under Fed. R. Civ. P. 26(a)(2) are protected under the Work Product Rule. Communication between a party's attorney and any witness required to provide a report under Fed. R. Civ. P. 26(a)(2)(B) are likewise protected from disclosure under the Work Product Rule, except to the extent that the communications:
 - a) relate to compensation for the expert's study or testimony;
- b) identify facts or data that the party's attorney provided and were considered in forming the expert's opinions to be expressed; or

²³⁵ As discussed below, there is no requirement to disclose expert testimony in advance of a hearing on a contested matter governed by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 9014.

²³⁶ Made applicable to adversary proceedings by FED. R. BANKR. P. 7026.

²³⁷ United States v. Nobles, 422 U.S. 225, 238-39 (1975); In re Southwest Florida Telecomms., 195 B.R. 504, 506 (Bankr. M.D. Fla. 1996) (Paskay, C.B.J.) (holding that documents prepared by investigator in anticipation of bankruptcy court litigation are protected).

²³⁸ In re Hillsborough Holdings Corp., 132 B.R. 479, 481 (Bankr. M.D. Fla. 1991) (citing In re Hillsborough Holdings Corp., 118 B.R. 866, 870 (Bankr. M.D. Fla. 1990); United States v. Gulf Oil Corp., 760 F.2d 292, 296-97 (Temp. Emer. Ct. App. 1985); S. Film Extruders, Inc. v. Coca-Cola, 117 F.R.D. 559, 562 (M.D.N.C. 1987).

 $^{^{239}}$ *Id*.

²⁴⁰ United States v. Kovel, 296 F.2d 918, 920-21 (2nd Cir. 1961).

²⁴¹ Eglin Fed. Credit Union v. Cantor, 91 F.R.D. 414, 418 (N.D. Ga. 1981).

- c) identify assumptions the expert relied upon in forming the opinions to be expressed that were provided by the party's attorney.²⁴²
- 5. The requirements for disclosure of expert testimony and preparation of a report by the expert only extends to reports required under Fed. R. Civ. P. 26(a)(2) in adversary proceedings. Because Fed. R. Civ. P. 26(a)(2) does not apply in contested matters under Fed. R. Bankr. P. 9014, there is no requirement to provide a report or disclose the identity of an expert witness in advance of trial on the contested matter absent order of the court.
- 6. However, in a contested matter, should an expert witness nevertheless prepare a report for the use at trial, there is no protection for such report under the Work Product Rule. This is because the work product protections extended to expert reports under Fed. R. Civ. P. 26(b)(4) for draft reports and communications between a party's attorney and the expert witness, only apply with respect to reports required to be furnished under Fed. R. Civ. P. 26(a)(2).²⁴³
- 7. Facts or opinions held by an expert specially employed or retained in anticipation of litigation or in preparation for trial and who is not expected to be called as a witness are not discoverable, except:
- a) as provided under Rule 35(b)(dealing with physical and mental examinations); or
- b) on showing exceptional circumstances under which it is impracticable for the party to obtain facts or opinions on the same subject by other means. 244
- 8. A party who inadvertently produced information in discovery subject to the protection of a claim of privilege or as trial-preparation material has the right to have the information returned, sequestered, or destroyed upon notifying the part that received the information of the claim and the basis for it. After being notified, a party must not use or disclose the information until the claim is resolved; must take reasonable steps to retrieve the information if the party disclosed it before being notified; and may promptly present the information to the court under seal for a determination of the claim. The producing party must preserve the information until the claim is resolved.²⁴⁵
- XII. Practice Pointers on Drafting Motions.

²⁴² FED. R. CIV. P. 26(b)(4)(C).

²⁴³ Jeffrey W. Linstrom, *Expert Witness Reports: Get The Draft?*, Am. Bankr. Inst. J. 52 (March, 2011).

²⁴⁴ FED. R. CIV. P. 26(b)(4)(D).

²⁴⁵ FED. R. CIV. P. 26(b)(5)(B).

- A. Simplify, Simplify, Simplify. Your job as an advocate is to explain your position in simple terms. Toward that end, supply the court with aids that will assist the judge in understanding your position. I suggest you prepare an expendable hearing booklet containing these aids to distribute to the judge and all parties at the commencement of my argument. Examples of aids that might be included in this booklet are the following:
- 1. List of Players. It is difficult to keep track of the names of numerous parties and other players that are involved in the event or transaction that gives rise to your claim or defense. So list these parties out with their affiliations and an explanation of their role in the case.
- 2. Timeline of events. A chronology of the dates of events and transactions is helpful in understanding the whole story.
- 3. List of Acronyms and Industry Specific Terms. While generally the use of acronyms is to be avoided, in some cases they are an integral part of a business. If so, prepare a list of the acronyms and their definitions.
- 4. Excerpts from Key Exhibits. In commercial cases, documents are often lengthy and complex. While you will generally have to introduce the whole document into evidence, it is often helpful if you excerpt as a demonstrative aid the portions of the document that you will be referencing during trial.
- 5. Key Cases. While your motion may contain a number of cases, as a practical matter you most likely will be discussing a small portion of those during oral argument. Put copies of those in your booklet with the portions that you are relying on in bold.
- 6. Charts. It is often helpful in understanding complicated transactions to use a chart depicting the key transactions. For example, "before and after" charts depicting a complex corporate transaction that forms the basis of an alter ego or successor liability case is helpful.
- B. Keep it Short. Few motions need to exceed three pages. Even if it is a really complex matter, try to keep the page count down to 10 pages. The more succinctly your writing, the better. Don't drag your motion out to the maximum page limit if you have nothing left to say. In the words of Chief Justice Roberts, "I've yet to put down a brief and say,'I wish that were longer.'"
- C. Preview Relief Sought. Explain in the introductory paragraphs the relief you are seeking, and as simply as possible, factual and legal bases for the relief requested.

- D. Avoid Legalese. Plain language is easier to understand. As Justice Scalia once said, "A good test is, if you use the word at a cocktail party, will people look at you funny?"
- E. Avoid Minutiae. When drafting your motion, first ask yourself what the court needs to know, then include that information in the motion. You need to communicate the big picture in a fashion that it can be understood quickly by the reader. Avoid minutiae. For example, a tedious recitation of every document in the loan file is neither needed nor helpful. In a similar vein, do not cut and paste the identical case history and introductory paragraphs from earlier motions into later ones.
- F. Avoid Excessive Case Citations. If there is a novel legal issue, cite a case or two that supports your position. One or two cases is ordinarily sufficient. Avoid long string cites unless you are trying to make a point. Also, citation of well-settled law is not helpful. For example, taking two pages to review the standards for summary judgment is a waste of space.
- G. Never Disparage Your Opponent. As Justice Ginsburg once said, "You should aim to persuade the judge by the power of your reasoning and not by denigrating the opposing side." Using words such as "outrageous," "disingenuous," and the like reflects poorly on you.
- H. Be Intellectually Honest. If you have weaknesses in your position, "pull the teeth" by addressing them in your motion explaining that while you concede that these weaknesses exist, they should not compel a different result. Similarly, address your opponent's best argument in your motion.
- I. Provide Copies of Cases. Many judges welcome the filing of cases that will be relied on at the hearing so long as the cases are furnished to opposing counsel. Depending on a judge's practice, it is often useful to highlight the portions of the cases that you will be relying upon. Include those highlights in the cases you provide to opposing counsel.
- J. Footnotes. Footnotes for citations generally makes for a motion that is easier to read. However, don't put substantive portions of your argument in footnotes. If it's substantively important, then it should be included in the text of your motion.
- K. File Your Memo of Law Well Before Hearing. When you do file briefs or cases, they are of very little use to the court unless they are filed in a timely manner so as to allow sufficient opportunity for their review in advance of the hearing (delivery to chambers at the end of business hours on the eve of a hearing or on the day of the hearing is not timely). You should assume that the judge will rule from the bench, and briefs or cases filed at or immediately before the hearing will not be reviewed prior to the court's making its ruling.

Practical Evidence Manual v46 Updated: September 14, 2021

XIII. Trial Advocacy Tips.

A. General Trial Preparation.

- 1. Review the Pleadings. Pull the Complaint and Answer. List out on a pad of paper the causes of action that are at issue. Below each, list the elements of each cause of action. Do the same for the affirmative defenses contained in the answer.
- 2. List Witnesses. Next to each element of each cause of action list the names of the witnesses who will be called to give evidence relevant to each element.
- 3. List Documents. Next to each element of each cause of action, list the documents that will be introduced to support the element and, if necessary, the witness that will be used to authenticate the document.
- 4. Order of Witnesses. Once you have listed the elements that you need to prove in the witnesses and documents that would support your proof, decide on the order of the witnesses that you will call. Consider calling the opposing party as your first witness to establish facts that are undisputed or that have been established in the party's deposition.
- 5. Order of Documents. Put the documents in the general order in which you plan to introduce them. Make sure that you and your paralegal are familiar with the judge's particular practice when it comes to exhibits. Typically, an exhibit list should be prepared. Exhibits should each have a cover page or exhibit tag. If there are more than 10 exhibits, the exhibits should be put into binders for ease of access. Binders should be available for the witness on the stand, opposing counsel, the courtroom deputy, and the judge as well as for you and your client. Don't use oversized binders as they are difficult to manage in the courtroom. Label each binder both on the front cover and on the bookend with the designation of plaintiff or defendant and the numbered exhibits contained within that binder.

B. Witness Preparation.

- 1. Preparing and Reviewing Direct Examination. Go through direct testimony prior to trial as if your client were on the stand. Ask the questions the way you plan to at trial. Have the witness answer them. Listen to the answers.
- 2. Review of Deposition Testimony. Have your client read his or her deposition before coming to your office for the pre-trial preparation. You should also review your client's deposition before trial and highlight the areas that you can anticipate some cross-examination on. Review these areas with your client and roleplay how the questions from the opposing side might be framed and have the client answer the questions.

Practical Evidence Manual v46 Updated: September 14, 2021

C. Develop a Theme.

1. Concept—Presenting your case in a thematic package is more effective than any other approach. It gets your message across in 30 seconds. It takes a complicated case and by relating it to a recognizable theme, you make your position instantly recognizable.

2. Examples:

- a) "This is a case about a debtor who bought a car two and a half months before the petition date and now says he could have bought the same car on the petition date for three thousand dollars less."
- b) Cash collateral hearing representing the Bank: "This case is about our collateral being rapidly depleted by a hopelessly insolvent debtor that is still losing money and has no game plan to turn things around."
- c) Cash collateral hearing representing the Debtor: "This is a case about what Chapter 11 was meant to be—a place where temporarily distressed but fundamentally strong companies can save their business to the benefit of hundreds of employees, a local community, and numerous trade creditors that continue to do business with the debtor."
 - D. Invoke the "Rule." See Exclusion of Witnesses, Section III.D. above.
 - E. Try Your Case.

Don't fall into the trap of trying the other person's case. Many times I've seen all of the energy in trying the weaker side's case. Then if they prove that case, they win. Counter a theme with a theme and try that case.

F. Things to Avoid.

- 1. Don't make disparaging remarks about opposing counsel or the opposing party. If the opposing counsel makes disparaging remarks about you or your client avoid responding in kind. Keep the high road. Two wrongs do not make a right. Avoid the word "disingenuous." It is almost always used in a disparaging manner.
- 2. Don't say, "With all due respect" to the judge. What the judge hears is, "With all due contempt."
- 3. Avoid expressions such as, "To tell you the truth" or "In all candor." It may raise the inference that the evidence that preceded was less than truthful.
- 4. Don't turn around and engage in a whispered conversation with cocounsel or your client while the judge or opposing counsel is speaking. It is rude.

You also may miss something that's important. If you need to speak with co-counsel or your client, ask for permission.

- 5. Be careful about using such terms as, "My client's position is...." The judge may infer that you don't really believe competent substantial evidence supports your client's position or believe that your client's position is reasonable.
 - 6. Don't say, "We would argue...." Just make your argument.
- 7. Don't use acronyms. Using acronyms sometimes conveys a sense of superiority by the attorney using the acronyms. More often than not, the witness, opposing counsel, or the judge will not know what the acronym means. This then puts the judge in a position of having to admit openly his or her lack of "in the know" status by asking counsel to explain what the acronym means. If acronyms are unavoidable, prepare of list with definitions to hand out or include in your expendable trial booklet (see above, "Practice Pointers on Drafting Motions").
- 8. Don't use pronouns. Remember: a courtroom is a Pronoun Free Zone. Pronouns are often confusing to the listener and their use often results in misunderstandings.
- 9. Don't cross-examine. This is discussed in Section II.B. in more detail. At least don't cross examine unless you have some clearly achievable objectives such as bringing out a prior inconsistent statement or showing the witness's bias. Explain this to your client because your client has seen lawyers on television and they always cross examine the witness.

Practical Evidence Manual v46 Updated: September 14, 2021